lodine as a drinking water disinfectant

Draft Document 5.4

24 October 2016

Version for Public Review





Contents

| Contents | |
|--|----|
| List of abbreviations | 1 |
| 1 Introduction | |
| 2 Disinfectant mode of action and efficacy | |
| 2.1 Chemistry basics | |
| 2.1.1 Water solubility, taste, odour and colour | 3 |
| 2.1.2 Chemical speciation of iodine in water and corresponding disinfection po | |
| 2.1.2.1 Effect of pH | 5 |
| 2.1.2.2 Effect of temperature | |
| 2.2 Efficacy of iodine | 7 |
| 2.2.1 Bactericidal efficacy of iodine | 7 |
| 2.2.2 Disinfection in the presence of turbidity | 8 |
| 2.2.3 lodine based disinfection products | 8 |
| 2.2.3.1 lodine solutions | 8 |
| 2.2.3.2 Resins | 11 |
| 2.2.4 Comparison of efficacy with chlorine | 13 |
| 3 Safety and toxicity of iodine | 14 |
| 3.1 Human exposure | 14 |
| 3.2 Guideline values | 15 |
| 3.2.1. WHO drinking-water quality guidelines | 15 |
| 3.2.2 Other values | 15 |
| 3.3 Human toxicity data | 17 |
| 3.3.1 Toxicokinetics | 17 |
| 3.3.1.1 Absorption | 17 |
| 3.3.1.2 Distribution | 17 |
| 3.3.1.3 Metabolism | 17 |
| 3.3.1.4 Elimination | 18 |
| 3.3.2 Acute toxicity | 18 |
| 3.3.3 Repeat dose toxicity | 18 |
| 3.3.3.1 Systemic effects | 18 |
| 3.3.3.2 Neurotoxicity | 20 |
| 3.3.3.3 Reproductive and developmental toxicity | 20 |

| 3.3.2.4 Carcinogenicity | 21 |
|--|----|
| 3.4 Animal toxicity studies | 21 |
| 3.4.1 Toxicokinetics | 21 |
| 3.4.2 Acute toxicity | 22 |
| 3.4.3 Repeat dose toxicity | 22 |
| 3.4.3.1 Systemic toxicity | 22 |
| 3.4.3.2 Reproductive and developmental toxicity | 22 |
| 3.4.3.3 Carcinogenicity | |
| 3.4.5 In vitro toxicity studies | 23 |
| 3.5 Vulnerable populations | 23 |
| 3.6 Toxicity of organoiodides produced as DBPs | 25 |
| 3.6.1 Formation and occurrence of iodinated by-products (I-DBPs) | 25 |
| 3.6.2 Toxicological evaluations of iodinated by-products | 25 |
| 3.7 Summary | |
| 4 Environmental considerations | |
| 5. Discussion | |
| 6 References | 33 |
| Appendix 1: Methodology | 40 |

List of abbreviations

CT (mg-min/L) product of disinfectant concentration (mg/L) and contact time (min.)

DBP disinfection by-product

DIAA diiodoacetic acid

EC₅₀ half maximal effective dose

HOCL hypochlorous acid HIO hypoiodous acid

l₂ iodine

IAA iodoacetic acid

IO₃ iodate

IWPD Individual water purification device

LC₅₀ median lethal dose – dose required to kill half the members of a test population after a

specified test duration

NTU nephelometric turbidity unit

OCI hypochlorite
OI hypoiodite

PBI protein bound iodine

PMTDI provisional maximum tolerable daily intake

POU point of use
PPM parts per million

SHBG sex hormone-binding globulin

THM trihalomethane

TOC total organic content
TOI total organic iodine

TRH thyrotropin releasing hormone
TSH thyroid stimulating hormone

1 Introduction

Disinfection of water has been perhaps the single greatest beneficial technology with respect to reducing risks to public health from contaminated drinking water.

Numerous disinfectant techniques have been developed over the centuries that are used in a wide range of applications ranging from large and small public drinking water plants to point-of-use and point-of-entry treatment devices. Chlorine has been used for more than 100 years, and several other disinfectants have been studied extensively, but there are still questions that exist in many cases with respect to optimisation of biocidal effectiveness under a range of conditions (i.e., efficacy), the chemistry of formation and the toxicological significance of disinfectant by-products (DBPs), interactions with other water constituents, and the effectiveness and toxicology of disinfectant residuals. Most chemical disinfectants can react with natural organic matter or breakdown to produce unwanted by-products. Many newer products and applications are being developed and marketed for use, particularly in developing countries and even more unanswered questions exist about some of those products, including efficacy and DBP formation.

Iodine is an essential nutrient, and has been generally used as an antiseptic for skin wounds, as a disinfecting agent in hospitals and laboratories, and in pharmaceuticals. In terms of disinfection, iodine is commonly used in the form of tablets and solutions for water treatment during emergencies and by travellers (Ongerth et al., 1989; Backer and Hollowell, 2000). At regular intervals there is renewed interest in the use of iodine as an alternative disinfectant to chlorine (and other disinfectants) for drinking water.

Iodine-based disinfection of water has a long history: iodine in concentrations between 2.5 - 7 mg/L (= parts per million, ppm) has been used for potable water treatment since the early 1900s especially for military operations (Hitchens, 1922; Vergnoux, 1915). Tablet formulations have been used since the 1940s to ensure the safety of drinking water for troops deployed in the field (Chang and Morris, 1953). Also, in more recent times, iodine (and bromine) has become attractive for particular applications. Elemental iodine (I₂) is used, for example, as a drinking water disinfectant aboard space vessels at a residual concentration of around 2 ppm (Atwater et al., 1996). The more general use of iodine is however impeded by the potential for excess iodine intake, cost and the possibility of disinfection by-product (DBP) toxicity.

The emphasis of this literature review is to evaluate available evidence on the efficacy and toxicity of iodine (I_2) as a water disinfectant. Information included in this review was initially obtained using a targeted literature search strategy, with inclusion dates up to November 2013 and further searches were carried up to September 2015. Further details of the search strategy are included in Appendix 1.

2 Disinfectant mode of action and efficacy

2.1 Chemistry basics

Like chlorine and iodine belongs to the halogen group of chemicals. All of the halogens share the common property of being oxidants as they have seven electrons in their outer shell; as oxidising agents, halogens accept an electron to become the analogous halide ion. The suitability of halogens as disinfectants is based on both their oxidising power and substitution reactions. Different halogens however vary in their oxidation potential and disinfection power. The main determinant for their reactivity is the strength to snatch electrons from other molecules. The halogen with the strongest oxidative power is fluorine, followed by chlorine, bromine, and iodine. Their reactivity is directly correlated with their electro-negativities, which are as follows (based on the Pauling nomenclature of electronegativity values):

fluorine (3.98) > chlorine (3.16) > bromine (2.96) > iodine (2.66)

The reactivity of the given halogens therefore decreases from left to right. Nevertheless the usefulness of a particular halogen as a disinfectant is not only determined by its reactivity, but also by its selectivity, chemical stability and other factors including the potential to form by-products. Fluorine, as the most reactive of all elements of the periodic table, is so unstable that it reacts with surrounding water molecules in a violent reaction forming hydrogen fluoride and oxygen. The reactivity of other halogens is more selective, making them more suitable for practical application. Among the three halogens used for disinfection purposes, iodine has the highest atomic weight and is the only solid at room temperature.

2.1.1 Water solubility, taste, odour and colour

Elemental iodine is less soluble in water than chlorine or bromine. Water solubility depends on pH and temperature and is reported to be 0.03 mg/L at 20°C, 0.78 mg/L at 50°C and 4.45 mg/L at 100°C (Handbook of Chemistry and Physics, 1984). A saturated aqueous solution of I₂ can be produced by passing water through a column containing crystalline iodine. The iodine concentration achieved will be approximately 200 mg/L at 10°C and 400 mg/L at 30°C (Chang, 1968). This concentrated solution can be diluted to achieve the desired level of iodine.

Free halogen residuals usually produce tastes and odours in potable water. Bryan et al. (1973) compared taste threshold determinations of chlorine, iodine and bromine residuals in water. The threshold taste values for chlorine residuals varied with pH; 0.075 mg/L at pH of 5.0; 0.156 mg/L at pH 7.0; and 0.450 mg/L at pH 9.0. In contrast, threshold taste values for iodine did not vary appreciably with pH, ranging from 0.147 to 0.204 mg/L. In contrast to chlorine, which has a high vapour pressure and readily volatilises, especially in the presence of sunlight or higher temperatures, iodine has a low vapour pressure resulting in little loss by volatilisation (Black et al., 1970).

2.1.2 Chemical speciation of iodine in water and corresponding disinfection powers

Once elemental iodine (I_2) is added to water, it hydrolyses in a pH-dependent manner to form hypoiodous acid (HIO) and iodide (Lengyel et al., 1993). The overall stoichiometry of iodine hydrolysis between pH 2 and 7 is given below; for a more detailed description of iodine hydrolysis, the reader is referred to Lengyel et al., (1993):

$$I_2 + H_2O \leftrightarrow HIO + I^- + H^+$$

Like hypochlorous acid, HIO can deprotonate to form hypoiodite (OI) according to the following general reaction:

$$HIO \leftrightarrow H^{+} + OI^{-}$$

The different chemical species vary in their disinfection power. The active disinfectants are elemental iodine and hypoiodous acid (Backer and Hollowell, 2000). Other species including iodide (Γ), iodate (Γ) and hypoiodite (Γ) have mild or little antimicrobial activity (Chang, 1958). Comparing the two disinfection-active chemical species, the oxidizing power of HIO is nearly twice that of Γ (Handbook of Chemistry and Physics, 1984). A comparison with the equivalent chlorine species is shown in Table 1.

Table 1: Comparison of oxidising potentials of iodine and chlorine species

| Chemical species | oxidising potential |
|------------------|---------------------|
| $\overline{I_2}$ | 0.535 V |
| HIO | 0.987 V |
| Cl_2 | 1.358 V |
| HOCl | 1.482 V |

(Source: Handbook of Chemistry and Physics, 1984)

The disinfection efficacy of the different chemical species depends not only on oxidising potential, but also on penetration power. I₂ has higher penetrating power than HIO (White 1992; cited in Ellis et al. 1993).

A comprehensive study of disinfection efficacy was performed by Chang and Morris (1953). Iodine concentrations in the range 5-10 ppm were found to be effective against different types of microorganisms within 10 min. at room temperature. Organisms tested included enteric bacteria, ameobic cysts, cercariae, leptospira and viruses. Overall, different microorganisms have different susceptibilities to iodine: vegetative bacteria tend to be most sensitive, whereas viruses have an intermediate sensitivity and protozoa tend to be more resistant (Backer and Hollowell, 2000). Moreover, iodine and hypoiodous acid contribute to different extents to the disinfection efficacy against different microbes. Chemical speciation is highly pH dependent. Disinfection sometimes follows first-order kinetics with the primary determinants of effectiveness being disinfectant

concentration and time of exposure of the microorganism (expressed as CT mg-min/L - the product of disinfectant concentration (C in mg/L) and contact time (T in min). Departures from first-order kinetics can occur due to such phenomena as declines in iodine concentration over time, microbial aggregation and microbial protection by other particles.

2.1.2.1 Effect of pH

Both the hydrolysis and the subsequent equilibrium between I_2 and HIO are pH-dependent, but the effect is not as pronounced as with chlorine. Table 2, adapted from Chang (1958), Black et al. (1970) and Ellis and van Vree (1989), shows the proportions of elemental iodine, hypoiodous acid and iodide for a pH range between 5 and 9 in comparison with the chlorine equivalents.

Table 2: Effect of pH on the speciation of iodine and chlorine (0.5% titratable iodine)

| | l ₂ | HIO | OI- | Cl ₂ | HOCI | OCI- |
|----|----------------|-----|-------|-----------------|------|------|
| pH | % | % | % | % | % | % |
| 5 | 99 | 1 | 0 | 0.5 | 99.5 | 0 |
| 6 | 90 | 10 | 0 | 0 | 99.5 | 0.5 |
| 7 | 52 | 48 | 0 | 0 | 96.5 | 3.5 |
| 8 | 12 | 88 | 0.005 | 0 | 21.5 | 78.5 |
| 9 | | | | 0 | 1.0 | 99.0 |

Higher pH results in a progressive decline in elemental iodine with a shift in the equilibrium toward HIO. As the active disinfectants are elemental iodine and hypoiodous acid, to use iodine most effectively as a disinfectant, the pH should be near neutral to mildly alkaline (pH 7 – 7.5) to allow adequate levels of both I_2 and HIO (Table 2). At a pH of \geq 8.0, HIO was reported to be unstable and to slowly decompose into iodate (IO_3) and iodide (I) (Ellis and van Vree, 1989). However, in the absence of a stronger oxidant such as chlorine, IO_3 formation does not occur readily (Black et al. 1970). More detailed information about speciation and its pH dependence is available in Gottardi (1999). Overall, the disinfection effectiveness of iodine is not as heavily influenced by pH as chlorine is. Hypochlorite (OCI) formation increases at pH values > 7. Strong evidence has been provided that OCI has less disinfection power that can be influenced by concentrations of anions, such as sodium and potassium (Chang and Morris, 1953; Keirn and Putnam, 1968; Haas et al, 1986; Jensen et al., 1980).

The progressive decline of free iodine residual and increasing proportion of HIO with increasing pH also has fundamental consequences for the disinfection power of iodine. Different effects occur along this gradient and different iodine species have different disinfection efficiencies for different groups of microbes (Ellis et al., 1993). In generalised terms, elemental iodine is primarily efficient against spores and protozoan cysts, whereas HIO is known to be an effective bactericide and virucide (Ellis et al., 1993). For example Chang (1966) reported I₂ to be 2-3 times more effective against *Entamoeba histolytica* cysts, whereas HIO was found to be approx. 40 times more effective than I₂ against viruses. HIO also had greater germicidal activity against vegetative bacteria than I₂ (for example, HIO was found 3-4 times more effective than I₂ against *E. coli*; Chang, 1966).

The effect of pH on speciation of iodine and the resulting effect on disinfection efficacy is exemplified by a study by Taylor and Butler (1982). The authors reported that iodine was more

effective against poliovirus at pH 9 than at lower pH values, probably due to the fact that at this pH most iodine will exist in the form of HIO, which has greater virucidal activity than I_2 (Chang et al., 1966). The virucidal efficacy of HIO was reported to be 4-5 times less than HOCl, and I_2 , 200 times less (Clarke et al., 1964).

As the prevalent iodine species varies with pH, the most suitable pH range for the disinfection of different microbial groups will also vary. Overall trends in disinfection power of the various iodine species for different groups of microorganisms are summarised in Table 3 below.

Table 3: Trends in disinfection power for different iodine species when applied to different microbial groups and pH range where the most efficient disinfectant prevails.

| Microbial group | | Disinfection efficiencies of different iodine species | | | Suitable pH range for disinfection |
|-----------------------|-------|---|-------|--|------------------------------------|
| Bacteria (vegetative) | HIO | > | I_2 | | pH 5-8 |
| Bacteria (spores) | I_2 | > | HIO | | pH 5-7 |
| Viruses | HIO | > | I_2 | | pH 8-9 |
| Protozoa ¹ | I_2 | > | HIO | | pH 5-7 |

Source – Taylor and Butler (1982). Information about suitable pH is based on abundance of the most effective iodine species for a certain microbial group. Overall vegetative bacteria are most susceptible. 1 – effective against *Giardia* cysts but not effective against *Cryptosporidium Oocysts*.

Where these tendencies hold true for microorganisms suspended in clean water, disinfection efficiencies can be altered in the presence of turbidity and for poor quality water. The underlying reason is that although HIO is more reactive and has a higher oxidation potential, it has less penetrating power than I₂. If microorganisms are sheltered in particles, as found in turbid and poor quality water, the enhanced penetrating power becomes more important than overall reactivity (Ellis et al., 1993). Even if microorganisms are not attached to particles, the higher oxidation potential of HIO (prevalent at pH 8-9) might lead to preferential reaction with oxidisable organic matter (for example, in the case of turbid water with total organic content (TOC)) leaving less residual available for disinfection (Ellis et al., 1993). Karalekas et al. (1970) reported the effect of 1 ppm iodine on 6 different bacterial species. A noticeable reduction of the germicidal effect was reported when increasing the pH from 5 to 9 (while noticing little difference between pH 5 and 7). A slight decline in disinfection efficacy against E. coli and faecal streptococci was also observed by Ellis and van Vree (1989) when increasing the pH from 7 to 8.5. The reduced efficacy of iodine at higher pH was explained by Ellis et al. (1993) by the progressive decline of free iodine residual. In studies on the effects of water quality and pH on inactivation of hepatitis A virus, poliovirus 1 and echovirus 1 by 8 and 16 mg/L doses of iodine, HAV was inactivated more efficiently by iodine than were the other two test viruses, and the order of virus inactivation was: HAV > echo 1 > polio 1 (Sobsey et al, 1991). Virus inactivation was generally more effective at higher pH, in cleaner water, at higher temperature and at higher iodine dose.

The partitioning into different chemical species with different disinfection power is not only dependent on pH, but also the initial concentration of titratable iodine (Chang, 1966). The lower the iodine concentration, the higher the relative percentage of HIO at a given pH.

2.1.2.2 Effect of temperature

For iodine, the pH effect on disinfection efficacy is more noticeable at lower temperatures (Ellis et al., 1993). In general, higher doses of iodine are required at lower temperature to achieve the same level of disinfection (Chambers et al., 1952). As for chlorine, the reason can be found in the lower reactivity of the disinfectant at lower temperature as the reaction rate is negatively correlated with the temperature via the reaction constant. At low temperatures near the freezing point a higher contact time is therefore required to compensate for the loss in reactivity. Chang and Morris (1953) reported a doubling of required contact time when decreasing the temperature from 25°C to near freezing temperature (2-3°C). Temperature dependence of disinfection efficacy is however not fully understood as different effects might counter-act each other. Ellis et al. (1993) found better germicidal performance at 5°C than at 20°C, whereas an increase to 35°C further reduced the effectiveness. This contradicts previous findings but was explained by an increase in the oxidation potential at higher temperatures leading to faster inactivation and less residual. The authors concluded that higher temperatures favour increased hydrolysis leading to higher concentrations of HIO which, in turn, has a higher oxidation potential than I₂.

2.2 Efficacy of iodine

2.2.1 Bactericidal efficacy of iodine

Chang and Morris (1953) investigated the bactericidal effects of a number of CT combinations of iodine on different bacterial pathogens. Tests conducted with *E. coli* showed that iodine concentrations of ≥ 0.05 ppm consistently reduced the culturability of 10^4 bacteria per mL to less than one within 10 min (25°C, pH 8.1-8.5). Other results obtained when exposing 10^6 mL⁻¹ *E. coli* cells to different iodine concentrations are shown in Table 4 below.

Table 4: Bactericidal efficacy of iodine.

| lodine concentration (in ppm) | | Viable cells per | 100 mL (log redu | ction) | |
|-------------------------------|--------|------------------|------------------|------------|------------|
| initial | 30 min | 5 min | 10 min | 20 min | 30 min |
| 1.0 | 0 | 1600 (2.80) | 540 (3.27) | 240 (3.62) | 130 (3.89) |
| 2.0 | 1.2 | 4.6 (5.34) | 1.0 (6.00) | 1.0 (6.00) | 2.2 (5.66) |
| 3.0 | 1.6 | 4.6 (5.34) | 4.6 (5.34) | 4.6 (5.34) | <1 (6.00) |
| 4.0 | 2.6 | 24 (4.62) | 6.9 (5.16) | 2.5 (5.60) | 1.0 (6.00) |
| 5.0 | 3.3 | <1 (6.00) | <1 (6.00) | <1 (6.00) | <1 (6.00) |

Bactericidal efficacy of different iodine concentration to reduce viability of E. coli cells spiked into tap water at an initial concentration of 10^6 mL⁻¹. A standard iodine dose between 7 to 9 ppm was used to meet the iodine demand in the tap water and to obtain a bactericidal residual of 4 to 5 ppm. The experiment was performed at 25° C and a pH between 8.1 to 8.5. (adapted from Chang and Morris, 1953).

Chang and Morris (1953) reported stronger inactivation than seen with *E. coli* for other enteric bacteria including, *Salmonella typhimurium*, *Shigella dysenteriae* and *Vibrio cholera*, with iodine concentrations of 7 – 8 ppm and pH 4.5-8.1. The authors reported that there was no effect of pH on bactericidal efficacy of iodine in the range 4.5-8.1. Similar (but declining) results were obtained with pH values up to 10, which is in sharp contrast to the strong pH dependence of chlorine.

2.2.2 Disinfection in the presence of turbidity

There is limited information discussing the effects of turbidity on the disinfection capability of iodine. When testing the effect of ammonium and urea on the efficacy of iodine disinfection, concentrations up to 5 ppm were not found to have any measurable effect on the disinfection of *E. coli* (Chang and Morris, 1953). The same held true when adding different clays in concentrations of up to 500 ppm. It is generally accepted that iodine shows less reactivity with organic nitrogenous impurities compared to chlorine (Punyani et al. 2006) but does react to produce iodamines. The organic colour of water (due to the presence of natural organic substances) is associated with iodine demand and reduced efficacy and an increased disinfectant dosage has been reported to be necessary for water with organic colour > 70 ppm; a doubling of the dose was found to be adequate. A study by Ellis and van Vree (1989) found that when supplementing water with sediments from a natural stream, the stepwise increase in turbidity up to a maximum of 1000 NTU reduced the germicidal effectiveness of iodine (see section 2.2.2 for more details).

In general, the disinfection capability of iodine solutions is reduced with increasing turbidity as microorganisms can be protected from the iodine by adsorption to, or enmeshment in, solid particles in water. In addition, there may be an increasing disinfectant demand due to reactions between organic particles and the disinfectant. Sobsey et al. (1991) reported that the inactivation of hepatitis A virus by iodine at doses of 8 and 16 ml/L was less effective in 'dirty water' (10 mg/l of a 1:1 mixture of humic and fulvic acids and 5 NTU of bentonite clay turbidity). Ellis et al. (1993) applied iodine to water supplemented with stream sediments to achieve three different turbidity ranges (5-7, 50-54 and 93-97 NTU). Water was additionally adjusted to pH values of 6, 7.5 and 9 and different temperatures (5, 20, 35°C). Under all conditions tested, a dose of 3 mg/L iodine with a contact time of 30 min. was found sufficient to inactivate E. coli. When supplementing water with digested sludge (up to the highest turbidity range) or raw sludge (5-7 NTU), doses of 8 or 10 mg/L iodine were necessary for the same contact time. The authors argued that the nature of the turbidity was more important than its density. A reason was hypothesised to lie in the higher organic and nitrogen content in sludge compared to stream sediment. When comparing disinfection efficacy with chlorine at 1.0 mg/ L, chlorine was reported to be slightly more effective for water containing stream sediments (e.g. at 20°C and pH 7.5, percentage removal of E.coli ranged from 99.52 - 100% for chlorine at turbidities between 94 – 5 NTU, with the corresponding values for iodine ranging between 98.58 – 99.97%). However, iodine was found more efficient in cases where sludge was added, particularly at the higher temperature and pH values (e.g. at 20°C and pH 7.5, percentage removal of E.coli ranged from 21.7 – 38.74% for chlorine at turbiditiess between 97 – 5 NTU, with the corresponding values for iodine ranging between 42.40 – 50.70%.. (Ellis et al., 1993).

2.2.3 Iodine based disinfection products

Iodine-based disinfection products available today can be divided into two categories; iodine solutions and iodine resins. A summary of the disinfection capabilities of each is given in Table 5.

2.2.3.1 Iodine solutions

Iodine solutions are made by adding iodine (e.g., tincture of iodine, a 2 % iodine solution), or by adding a tablet containing iodine along with a carrier and stabilising agents to enhance dissolvability (e.g., Globaline, composed of tetraglycine hydroperiodide, sodium acid pyrophosphate and talc) to the water to be disinfected. The U.S. Army has utilised iodine as a drinking water disinfectant, since 1952, issuing iodine- based tablets (GlobalineTM) to American Soldiers. The Army continues to provide iodine-based tablets in addition to other emergency field drinking water products. Today,

there are several Commercial-Off-The-Shelf (COTS) Individual Water Purification Devices (IWPD) that use iodine for disinfection (e.g. GlobalineTM).

For non-drinking water disinfectant applications, iodine has been compared with chlorine and bromine as alternative disinfectants for swimming pools. Although not directly related to the use of iodine as a drinking water disinfectant, these studies provide useful evidence of the efficacy of iodine for water disinfection and the tolerance of individuals to residual concentrations of iodine. Typical of the now dated studies, Black et al. (1959) investigated the effectiveness of iodine solutions for disinfecting swimming pools in Florida. The solutions were added in the form of potassium iodide over three weeks (twice weekly) at a dose equivalent to 1 -2 ppm of iodine. The crystalline potassium iodide was spread over the surface of the pool together with a small amount of chlorine to release free iodine, or uniformly distributed through a recirculation system.. Iodine was found fully effective in meeting bacteriological standards.. The amount of iodine required for pools with high bathing activity was reported to be only slightly higher than required for pools with low bathing load (home-type pool), suggesting that the iodine residual appeared to be less sensitive to bathing load than chlorine residual. The authors considered that this was due to iodine not reacting with ammonium, as chlorine does; however the reason is more likely to be due to the direction of the equilibrium between iodine and ammonium. The study concluded that a daily dosage of 1 or 2 ppm of iodine would suffice to disinfect home pools or public pools. This translates into a residual concentration of approx. 0.2 ppm (Black et al., 1959).

Available evidence indicates that iodine solution can be an effective 1 disinfectant against bacteria and to a lesser extent viruses. Iodine is least effective against protozoa and in particular, ineffective against *Cryptosporidium parvum* oocysts at practical doses and contact time, which are a major etiological agent of diarrhoeal disease globally (Gerba et al., 1997; Butkus et al., 2005; Kotloff et al., 2013). Recommend dosages range between 4 and 16 mg/L with contact times ranging from 20 - 35 minutes (min), resulting in CTs of 80 - 560 mg-min/L to achieve a 6 \log_{10} reduction/inactivation of bacteria and a 4 \log_{10} reduction/inactivation of viruses. When used as a disinfectant against protozoan cysts which are most resistant to iodine, dosages will be higher and contact times longer, resulting in larger CTs (Gerba et al., 1997).

It is important to note however, that existing evidence may not reflect actual use conditions in the field (e.g. water of varying quality, shorter contact times) for all three classes of pathogens which causes diarrhoeal disease. In order to comprehensively assess effectiveness, WHO has set tiered health based log₁₀ reduction performance targets for household water treatment products for the removal of bacteria, viruses and protozoa (WHO, 2011a). These performance targets are based on microbial risk models using assumed levels of reference pathogens in untreated water. Since 2014 WHO has been evaluating products against those performance targets through the WHO International Scheme to Evaluate Household Water Treatment Technologies². Box 1 gives further information on the Scheme. At the time of this report, iodine has not been tested but could be included in future rounds.

-

² http://www.who.int/household_water/scheme/en/

The objective of the Scheme is to independently and consistently evaluate the microbiological performance of household / point of use water treatment technologies. The evaluation considers both non- and turbid-water, and is carried out to manufacturers' instructions for daily household use (http://www.who.int/household_water/scheme/en/). The results of the evaluation are intended to assist and inform Member States and procuring UN agencies in the selection of these technologies.

The performance targets define treatment requirements in relation to source water quality for each pathogen class as detailed below.

| Performance target | Bacteria $(\log_{10}$ reduction required) | Viruses (log ₁₀ reduction required) | $\begin{array}{c} \textbf{Protozoa} \\ (\log_{10} \\ \text{reduction} \\ \text{required}) \end{array}$ | Classification (assuming correct and consistent use) |
|-----------------------|---|--|--|--|
| *** | ≥4 | ≥ 5 | ≥4 | Comprehensive protection: very high removal of pathogens |
| ** | ≥ 2 | ≥3 | ≥ 2 | Comprehensive protection: high removal of pathogens |
| * | Meets at leas | Targeted protection | | |
| _ | Fails to meet criteria for 1-star (★) | | | |

The performance of HWT products is classified as 3-star ($\star\star\star$); 2-star ($\star\star$); and 1-star (\star), denoting descending order of performance, based on \log_{10} reductions of bacteria, viruses and protozoa from drinking-water. Performance that does not meet the minimum target is given no stars. Products that meet 3-star ($\star\star\star$) or 2-star ($\star\star$) performance targets are classified as providing *Comprehensive protection* against the three main classes of pathogens which cause diarrhoeal disease in humans. The use of these products is encouraged where there is no information on the specific pathogens in drinking-water (and a prudent approach is to protect against all three classes), or where piped supplies exist but are not safely managed. Products that meet the performance targets for at least 2-star ($\star\star$) for only *two* of the three classes of pathogen are given one star (\star) and are classified as providing *Targeted protection*. In general, the use of these products may be appropriate in situations where the burden of diarrhoeal disease is high due to known classes of pathogens, such as a cholera outbreak

2.2.3.2 Resins

Iodine resins are solid-phase iodine disinfectants through which water is passed, with disinfection occurring through direct contact of the microorganism and the iodine sorbed onto the resin as exchangeable ions. Iodine resins are generally considered demand-release disinfectants as iodine is released to the microorganism after coming into contact with the resin, and generally produce a dilute iodine residual. Like iodine solutions, available data on iodine resins indicates they are effective disinfectants against bacteria, viruses, and some protozoa. However, the resins have not been proven effective against *Cryptosporidium* oocysts, which may possibly be due to a lack of subjective testing to date.

Iodine release systems comprise (1) organic iodide compounds, (2) iodophors and (3) iodine incorporated resins (Punyani et al., 2006). Iodine resins used in IWPDs are generally combined with other treatment processes such as filtration and modern applications of resins have resulted in an increase in their use. Devices used by NASA for space flights are prominent examples. Controlled release on board of the International Space Station Alpha is achieved through a flow-through device (referred to as Microbial Check Valve, MCV) containing an iodinated polymer (Atwater et al 1996; Gibbons et al. 1990). The I₂ residual concentration released into the water stream flow is around a maximum of 2 mg L⁻¹. The released dissolved iodine undergoes a series of hydrolytic reactions resulting in the formation of Γ, I₃⁻, HIO and OI⁻ exerting germicidal action, with different biocidal capabilities associated to each inorganic species (Punyani et al., 2006; Venkobachar and Jain 1983). Another resin employed by NASA consists of the iodine-polyvinyl pyrrolidone (iodine-PVP) complex which releases iodine and Γ at concentrations of 2-3 mg L⁻¹ and 1.5 mg L⁻¹, respectively (Punyani et al., 2006). Again the dissolved iodine speciates into a variety of different inorganic compounds. Greatest biocidal activity can be attributed to I₂ and HIO (Gazda et al., 2004; Gottardi W., 1991).

A number of other resins have been developed with some promising results, the greatest of which is the controlled release of iodine compared to addition of the chemical to water. Considering the potential health impact of released aqueous iodine, Punyani et al. (2006) proposed the development of resins that do not release iodine, but inactivate microorganisms during flow through by contact. Whereas resins loaded with IO₃ did not exhibit a germicidal effect, polyiodide resins were reported to be efficient for water disinfection (Vasudevan and Tandon 2010).

Table 5. Disinfection capabilities of iodine solutions and resins1

| Parameter | lodine solutions | lodine resins |
|-----------|---|--|
| General | Giardia cyst inactivation will | Cysts most resistant. Achieving <i>Giardia</i> cyst inactivation will ensure adequate bacteria and virus inactivation. |
| Bacteria | 4 log inactivation at CT's < 10 mg-min/L ² | Triiodide and pentaiodide resins can potentially provide a 6 log bacterial inactivation under most situations. |
| Viruses | 2 log inactivation at CT's of 15 – 75 mg-min/L ³ | Triiodide and pentaiodide resins can potentially provide a 4-log virus inactivation under most |
| | Reduction of 4 log10 for HAV, poliovirus 1 and echovirus 1 by | natural water quality conditions. |

| | doses of 8 and 6 mg/L in 60 minutes or less, depending on water quality, pH and temperature | |
|-------------------------|--|---|
| Giardia cysts | 3 log inactivation at CT's of 45 – 241 mg-min/L at >20°C. Provide additional contact time and higher CT's at <20°C to achieve 3 log inactivation. | 3 log reduction at 25°C and 4°C using pentaiodide resin compared with 0.2-0.4 log reduction with Triiodide resin. Additional contact time after passing through resin needed |
| Cryptosporidium Oocysts | Not effective ⁴ | Not effective ⁴ |
| Effect of temperature | Major effect. Increase contact time and/or dose at colder temperatures. CTs up to 720 mg-min/L recommended for <i>Giardia</i> cyst inactivation in colder waters (<5°C). | Major effect. Increase contact time after passing through pentaiodide resin at colder temperatures. Allow up to 40 mins. additional contact time for <i>Giardia</i> cysts inactivation in colder waters (<5°C). |
| Effect of pH | Minor effect. Generally effective over typical pH levels for natural waters. | Minor effect. Generally effective over pH range typical for natural waters. |
| Effect of Turbidity | Affects disinfection capability. Provide additional contact time and/or increase iodine dose in more turbid waters. | Affects disinfection capability. Heavy organic matter loading can significantly reduce disinfection capability. |

Source: Adapted from Technical Information Paper #-31-005-0211 (2011),

1 - Note that testing was carried out using iodinated resins only, with no filter applied as would normally be found in IWPDs. Whilst bacteria and viruses are not physically filtered by the resin, due to electrostatic interactions, *Giardia* cysts and *Cryptosporidium* oocysts are filtered by the resin bed. However, subsequent use of the resin leads to release or washing off of oocysts, which could remain viable. **2** - assuming a contact time of 20 minutes, a 0.5 mg/L iodine residual would be necessary to provide 4-log inactivation of *E. coli* at near neutral pH at any temperature encountered in natural waters (20 min x 0.5 mg/L = 10 mg-min/L). **3** - 2-log inactivation at near neutral to alkaline pH levels (6 – 10) and various water temperatures (5 – 30 °C) at CT's of 15 – 75 mg-min/L with the higher CTs occurring at lower pH levels and colder water temperatures. **4** - Gerba et al. (1997).

The residual iodine concentration with iodine resins is much less than concentrations from the recommended doses of tablet or liquid forms of iodine (Table 6).

Table 6. Residual iodine in demand-free water using recommended doses of available product.

| lodine products | Recommended dose per litre of watera | Residual concentration of iodine |
|--|--------------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| Iodine tablets (tetraglycine hyrdroperiodide | 1 – 2 tablets | 8 – 16 mg/L |
| 2% iodine solution (tincture) | 0.25 - 0.5 mL | $4-8\ mg/L$ |
| 10% providone-iodine solution | 0.35 - 0.70 mL | 4-8 mg/L |
| Saturated iodine crystals in water | 13-26 mL | $4-8\ mg/L$ |
| Pentaiodide resin (room temp.) | - | $1-2 \text{ ppm}^{\text{b}}$ |
| Triiodide resin (room temp.) | - | 0.2 ppm |

| Triiodide resin at 42°C | - | 1 ppm |
|------------------------------|---|------------|
| Triiodide resin at 71°C | - | 6 – 10 ppm |
| Triiodide resin and granular | - | 0.01 ppm |
| activated charcoal | | |

Modified from Backer and Hollowell, 2000.

2.2.4 Comparison of efficacy with chlorine

The properties of iodine differ from the ones of chlorine in several important ways. Although speciation of iodine is pH dependent, a notable property of iodine is that it provides protection across a wider pH range than chlorine (Black et al. 1965; Ellis et al. 1993). Compared with chlorine, iodine has also a greater chemical stability and shows less reactivity with organic nitrogenous contaminants, leaving a higher free residual; the reduced reactivity with organic contaminants leads to a reduction in iodine demand (Backer and Hollowell, 2000). On the negative side, less is known about iodine in regard to disinfection performance on some important pathogens in waters of different quality and above all on potential negative health impacts. In addition, the lower reactivity of iodine compared to chlorine requires the use of higher doses. A comparison with chlorine is given below:

Commonalities with chlorine:

- Different classes of microorganisms have different susceptibilities (e.g. neither are effective against *Cryptosporidium oocysts*); and
- Effectiveness is impacted by temperature, concentration, contact time, pH and organic content.

Advantages of iodine over chlorine:

- Provides protection across a wider pH range
- Greater chemical stability;
- Less disinfection demand through reduced reactivity with organic nitrogenous impurities;
- Germicidal action of iodine occurs over a wider range of water quality conditions than chlorine:
- Works better for water of poor quality.

<u>Disadvantages of iodine compared to chlorine:</u> -these mainly relate to potential health concerns, as discussed fully in Section 3:

- The safety of long-term consumption of iodine when used as a drinking-water disinfectant is not established;
- Excess iodine intake is not safe for people with thyroid disease; and
- Higher concentrations are required as compared to chlorine to achieve comparable disinfection efficacy.

a- lower dose in clear, warm water (<15°C), higher dose in very cold or cloudy water. Disinfection activity is a function of iodine and contact time, as well as a function of water temperature.

b- mg/L equivalent to ppm.

3 Safety and toxicity of iodine

The health effects of iodine have been reviewed by a number of international bodies:

- European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) in 2014 (available on-line 2013);
- World Health Organisation /Food and Agriculture Organisation (WHO/FAO) in 2004;
- US Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA) in 2006;
- Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry (ATSDR) in 2004;
- World Health Organisation (WHO; Background Document) in 2003;
- Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals (EVM) in 2003; and
- European Commission Scientific Committee on Food in 2002 (EC, 2002).

In this section, opinions on intake of iodine from expert bodies, as detailed above, are described. In addition a detailed assessment of recent (to November 2013) toxicological literature for iodine was undertaken and relevant findings included here.

3.1 Human exposure

Iodine is an essential dietary element for mammals being required for the synthesis and function of the thyroid hormones T4 and T3, as well as being the precursor of iodotyrosines. Through these hormones, iodine has an important role in energy-yielding metabolism and on the expression of genes that impact many physiological functions, from embryogenesis to growth and development, neurological and cognitive functions (EFSA, 2014).

The only natural sources of iodine for humans and animals are the iodides in food and water. The use of iodine and iodophores for sanitising purposes has been reported to result in significant amounts of iodine entering the food chain (Phillips, 1997). The iodine content of foods is highly variable both between food categories as well as within each category. Marine products such as shellfish and molluscs, eggs and milk are the richest sources of dietary iodine. Chronic excessive iodine intake has been linked to development of goitre (Zhao et al., 2000), early onset of sub-clinical thyroid disorders, hyperthyroidism and hypothyroidism, an increased incidence of autoimmune thyroiditis and increased risk of thyroid cancer (Laurberg et al., 1998; Teng et al., 2006). In Japan, iodine intake exceeds that of most other countries, primarily due to substantial seaweed consumption. Zava & Zava (2011) utilised information from a number of sources to estimate daily Japanese iodine intake including; dietary records, food surveys, urine iodine analysis (both spot and 24-hour samples) and seaweed iodine content. The authors estimated that the Japanese iodine intake averages 1,000-3,000 µg/day (1-3 mg/day). The iodine content of drinking water is also highly variable. In Denmark, tap water concentrations of iodine from a number of locations were reported to contain between <1.0 to 139 μg/L (median 2.6 μg/L) (Pedersen et al., 1993). Drinking water in the USA has a reported mean concentration of total iodine of 4 µg/L, with a maximum concentration of 18 µg/L (Andersen et al., 2008).

In contrast, iodine deficiency remains a major public health concern in many countries, including some European countries (WHO/UNICEF, 2007b; Zimmermann and Andersson, 2011; Andersson et al., 2012). Chronic deficiency has been linked with compensatory thyroid hyperplasia with goitre (enlarged thyroid gland), with an associated increase in risk of thyroid cancer. In an attempt to

counteract the deficiency, iodine fortification of salt is recommended by WHO and has been implemented in around 120 countries worldwide (WHO/UNICEF, 2007). Of these 40 are European countries³ being mandatory in 13 countries, voluntary in 16 and not regulated in the remaining countries; the amount of iodine added varies from 10 to 75 mg/kg salt with a majority of values in the range 15–30 mg/kg.

3.2 Guideline values

3.2.1. WHO drinking-water quality guidelines

The WHO Guidelines for Drinking-water Quality (WHO, 2011) did not formally establish a guideline value for iodine. Iodine was last reviewed by WHO for the Guidelines for Drinking-water Quality in 1993, when it was concluded that available data suggested that derivation of a guideline value for iodine on the basis of information on the effects of iodide was inappropriate and there were few relevant data on the effects of iodine. Also, because iodine is not recommended for long-term disinfection, lifetime exposure to iodine concentrations such as might occur from water disinfection is unlikely (WHO, 2003).

3.2.2 Other values

In 1988, The Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) set a Provisional Maximum Tolerable Daily Intake (PMTDI) for iodine of 1 mg/day (17 μ g/kg of body weight per day) from all sources. This upper limit was reaffirmed by WHO in 1994 (WHO, 1994). This was based on the tolerance of high doses of iodine in healthy iodine-replete adults and did not include neonates and young infants. In light of the recognition that excess iodine could lead to hypothyroidism, hyperthyroidism and thyroid autoimmunity in vulnerable individuals, in 2004 the WHO recommended nutrient intakes for iodine were (WHO, 2004):

Infants and children 0-59 months

90 μg/day

Children 6-12 years

• 120 μg/day

Adolescents and adults, from 13 years of age through adulthood

• 150 μg/day

Pregnant women

• 200 μg/day

Lactating women

• 200 μg/day

In 2001, the Food and Nutrition Board at the US National Institute of Medicine recommended the following dietary intake for iodine:

http://www.who.int/nutrition/publications/VMNIS Iodine deficiency in Europe.pdf

³ List of countries available from:

Infants

0 - 6 months: 110 μg/day
7 - 12 months: 130 μg/day

Children

1 - 3 years: 90 μg/day
4 - 8 years: 90 μg/day
9 - 13 years: 120 μg/day

Adolescents and Adults

Males age 14 and older: 150 μg/day
Females age 14 and older: 150 μg/day

Pregnancy

• 220 μg/day

Lactation

• 290 μg/day

The same group derived tolerable upper intake levels of between 200 and 1100 μ g/day (children between 1-3 years and all adults respectively) from all sources. Recommendations for adults were based on changes in serum thyrotropin concentration in response to varying levels of ingested iodine in adults, with children's levels obtained by extrapolation from adult levels with adjustment on the basis on body weight (NAP, 2001).

In 2002, the European Commission Scientific Committee on Food provided a Tolerable Upper Intake Limit (UL) for iodine of 600 μ g/day for adults (including pregnant and lactating women). This value was based on dose-response studies of short duration (two weeks) in small numbers of subjects (n = 10–32). An increased response of thyroid stimulating hormone (TSH) to thyrotropin-releasing hormone (TRH) at intakes of 1700–1800 μ g/day was reported by Gardener et al. (1998) and Paul et al. (1988) but changes were not associated with any adverse clinical outcome. In a five year study, Stockton and Thomas (1978) also reported an absence of clinical thyroid pathology following similar intakes. An uncertainty factor of 3 was applied to the highest intake assessed in these studies (1800 μ g/day) to derive the UL for adults. For children, an adjustment based on body weight was applied to the adult value. The report concluded that dietary intakes are unlikely to exceed 500 μ g per day, since the 97.5 percentile intake in European men is 434 μ g per day (CRN, 2013).

The UK's EVM in 2003 set a guidance level for iodine intake, concluding that neither human nor animal data were sufficient to set a UL value. Following assessment of the findings from several clinical studies of supplemental iodine, the author's concluded that 500 μ g of supplemental iodine "would not be expected to have any significant adverse effects in adults." This led to recommendation of guidance levels of 500 μ g for supplemental iodine and 930 μ g for total intake from all sources (CRN, 2013).

The Council for Responsible Nutrition (CRN, 2013) recommended an upper limit for iodine intake of 500 μ g/day based on the absence of adverse effects in healthy adults following oral intake of iodine supplements of 500 μ g. In 2014, EFSA published Adequate Intake (AI) levels for iodine in different age groups, based on a large epidemiological study in European school-aged children (EFSA, 2014). The study showed that goitre prevalence is lowest for a urinary iodine concentration <100 μ g/L, associated with iodine intakes of 150 μ g/day in adults.

From this, the following AI levels were recommended:

- 70 μg/day for infants below one year of age;
- 90 μg/day for children aged between 1-3 years, 4-6 and 7-10 years;
- 120 μg/day for children aged between 11-14 years;
- 130 µg/day for children aged between 15-17 years;
- 150 μg/day for adults; and
- 200 µg/day for pregnant or breast-feeding women.

For individuals from countries with long-standing iodine deficiency disorder (IDD), the French Expert Committee on Human Nutrition have suggested a provisional maximal tolerable daily intake of 500 µg/day to avoid the occurrence of hyperthyroidism (AFSSA, 2001 – cited in EFSA, 2014).

3.3 Human toxicity data

3.3.1 Toxicokinetics

3.3.1.1 Absorption

Iodine is readily absorbed through inhalation and ingestion, with dermal absorption being extremely low (< 1% of applied dose). Human volunteers exposed to radioactive I₂ vapour by inhalation showed clearance with a half-life of 10 min, with the majority of iodine being removed by mucociliary clearance to the GI tract (Black and Hounam, 1968; Morgan et al., 1968). Iodine ingested in the form of water-soluble salts shows 100% absorption from the GI tract; inorganic iodine is initially reduced to iodide in the GI tract and then is completely absorbed in the small intestine (Fischer et al., 1965). Absorption of iodine form the GI tract has been shown to be similar in adults, adolescents, children and older infants, however uptake in new-borns is reported to be between 2-20% lower (Ogborn et al., 1960; Morrison et al., 1963).

Iodine ingested in forms other than iodide is reduced to iodide in the gut prior to absorption by the small intestine (Fish et al., 1987; Hays, 1991) with an efficacy of 92% (IOM, 2001; Jahreis et al., 2001; Aquaron et al., 2002). Iodide absorption is reduced in the presence of humic acids in drinking water (Gaitan, 1990), and of thiocyanates, isothiocyanates, nitrates, fluorides, calcium, magnesium and iron in food and water (Ubom, 1991).

3.3.1.2 Distribution

In human volunteers exposed to radiolabelled iodine via ingestion, between 20-30% of the dose was distributed to the thyroid within 10 hours, with between 30-60% being excreted in urine (Morgan et al., 1967a, b). Of total body iodine typically 70-90% is concentrated in the thyroid gland. Maternal exposure to iodine results in exposure of the foetus to thyroid hormones, with accumulation of iodine in the foetal thyroid gland commencing at around 70-80 days gestation (Evans et al., 1967; Book and Goldman, 1975 – cited in ATSDR, 2004).

3.3.1.3 Metabolism

Iodine undergoes rapid conversion to iodide (Morgan et al., 1967a; Morgan et al., 1967b; Black and Hounam, 1968) which is then transported by the sodium iodide symporter (NIS) to the thyroid and utilised for the production of T_3 and T_4 hormones. Competition with NIS transport of iodine occurs from exposure to numerous anions including perchlorate, chlorate, nitrate and thiocyanate.

3.3.1.4 Elimination

Around 97% of iodine is excreted in the urine as iodide, with faecal elimination of between 1-2% (Larsen et al., 1998; Hays, 2001). Absorbed iodine can also be excreted in breast milk, saliva, sweat, tears and exhaled air (Cavalieri, 1997). The elimination half-life of absorbed iodine is considerably variable between individuals, and has been estimated as 31 days for healthy adult males (Van Dilla and Fulwyler, 1963; Hays, 2001).

3.3.2 Acute toxicity

Several biological mechanisms protect against iodine toxicity; these include reduced iodine uptake and preferential production of the more heavily iodinated thyroid hormones. Not all exposed subjects will react to excess iodine. Clinical features of acute iodine toxicity that have been produced following accidental or deliberate ingestion, or medical procedures such as wound irrigation, include gastrointestinal disturbance (vomiting and diarrhoea), metabolic acidosis, seizure, stupor, delirium and collapse. Sensitivity reactions, such as iodide mumps, iododerma and iodide fever may also occur following treatment with iodine-containing drugs, or the use of radiographic contrast media (EVM, 2003).

Deaths (usually within 48 hours) in humans have occurred for iodine ingested in tinctures at doses ranging from 1,200 to 9,500 mg (17–120 mg/kg). Acute oral toxicity is primarily due to irritation of the gastrointestinal tract, marked fluid loss and shock occurring in severe cases (ATSDR, 2004).

3.3.3 Repeat dose toxicity

A large number of human experimental, clinical, and epidemiological studies on the effects of excess iodine on human health have been reported.

3.3.3.1 Systemic effects

Both sub-acute (up to 30 days) and sub-chronic (30 to 90 days) exposure studies for iodine intake have been reported:

Men who drank iodised water providing iodine doses of 0.17-0.27 mg/kg bw/day for 26 weeks reported no adverse effects (Morgan and Karpen, 1953 – cited in EFSA, 2004).

The ingestion of about 3 mg iodine/day for 6 months during daily mouth-rinsing with an iodine-containing mouthwash had no effect on thyroid function (Ader *et al.*, 1988).

A study on the effects of doses of 250, 500 or 1500 μg iodide/day for 14 days on thyroid function was carried out in 9 euthyroid men (normal thyroid function; mean age 34 years) and 23 euthyroid women (mean age 32 years) with 5 age-matched controls. The parameters examined were protein bound iodine (PBI) of the thyroid total serum iodine, T4, T3, TSH, integrated 1-hour serum TSH response to an intravenous dose of 500 μg TRH, and 24-hour urinary iodine excretion. The dietary intake of iodine was *estimated* from the urinary iodine excretion to be approximately 200 μg/person/day making the total ingested doses approximately 450, 700 and 1700 μg iodide/day. The estimated dose of 1700 μg/day was associated with an increase in total serum iodine without affecting the PBI, a significant decrease in serum T4 and T3 levels and an increase in TSH levels; administered doses of 700 and 450 μg/day did not significantly affect the measured parameters. Only 1700 μg/day increased the TSH response to TRH (in women more than in men). The TSH response to TRH was also increased, though not significantly, in the individuals receiving 700 μg iodide/day. No biochemical

effects were detected with 450 µg of iodide/day; however this study used only small groups, extended over only 2 weeks and the dietary iodine intake was not determined analytically but was estimated (Paul *et al.*, 1988).

In another study group, 10 males (mean age 27 years) were treated for 2 weeks with either 500, 1500 or 4500 µg iodide/day. The dietary intake was estimated from urine iodine excretion to have been approximately 300 µg/person/day making the total ingested doses approximately 800, 1800 or 4800 µg iodide/day. Serum levels of T3, T4, TSH, PBI, and total iodide, the TSH response to intravenous TRH and 24-hour urinary excretion of iodide were measured before treatment and again on day 15. Serum T4 levels decreased significantly after ingestion of 1800 µg and 4800 µg/day but did not change with 800 µg/day. Serum T3 levels did not change following administration of any of the doses. Serum TSH levels remained unchanged in those receiving 800 µg/day but increased in those receiving 1800 µg and 4800 µg/day. The TSH response to TRH was significantly enhanced with all iodide doses administered. No adverse effects were reported and no significant symptoms of thyroid dysfunction were noted. Again only small groups of subjects were studied, only males were examined, exposure was rather short and the actual dietary intake of iodine was not determined analytically but estimated (Gardner *et al.*, 1988).

Chow *et al.* (1991) assessed the effect of supplementing normal dietary intakes of iodide to give a total iodide intake of approximately 750 µg iodide/day, or a placebo for a period of 28 days. Volunteers were groups of women aged 25-54 years and thyroid antibody positive (subclinical Hashimoto's thyroiditis) (n=20) or antibody negative (n=30), or aged 60-75 years and from an area with adequate dietary iodine supply (n=29) or from an area that was previously iodine deficient (n=35). In all iodine-supplemented groups, mild biochemical hypothyroidism was present, evidenced by decreases in T4 levels and increases in T5H levels. None of the groups on supplemental iodide showed any incidence of hyperthyroidism. Following iodide supplementation T5H levels increased above the normal level of 5 mU/L in 3 of the 60-75 year old subjects, while the raised T5H levels increased even further in 2 antibody-positive subjects (Chow *et al.*, 1991).

Chronic (> 6 months) exposure through ingestion of iodine at levels > 0.03 mg/kg bw is considered to be associated with adverse health effects (ATSDR, 2004). The introduction of iodised bread in The Netherlands raised the daily intake by 120-160 μ g iodine resulting in an increase in the incidence of hyperthyroidism (Van Leeuwen, 1954 – cited in EFSA, 2014). The use of winter milk in the UK raised the iodine intake of women to 236 μ g/day and of men to 306 μ g/day and was also associated with a peak incidence of hyperthyroidism (Nelson and Phillips, 1985). In 32 young Swiss adults s with simple goitre (and urinary I excretion of 32 μ g/day) administered 200 μ g I/day, only one case of transient hyperthyroidism appeared which showed a serum T4 of 14 μ g/100 mL, a serum T3 of 293 ng/100 mL, suppressed TSH, tachycardia and weight loss (Baltisberger *et al.*, 1995).

Peace Corps volunteers in Niger, West Africa using two-stage iodine-resin water purification devices for 32 months during the period 1995-1998, showed an increased incidence (42%) of thyroid abnormality; effects were reversed when iodinated water consumption ceased. The purification devices delivered a mean concentration of 10mg iodine/L to the drinking water, which with a daily consumption amongst volunteers of 5 -9 L resulted in consumption of 50 mg/iodine per day (300 times the RDA for the USA at that time). The adjusted odds ratio for thyroid dysfunction (abnormal thyrotropin) adjusted for age, sex, and other potential confounding factors, was 3.9 (95% CI 1.1–14.3) (p<0.04) for two-stage water filters, with a positive relation with duration of exposure (adjusted odds ratios 4.6 and 10.9 at 6 and 12 months, respectively) (Pearce et al., 2002).

In a 5-year study using iodinated drinking water (1 mg/L) supplied to 750 male and female prison inmates no hyper- or hypothyroidism, no sensitisation reactions and no iodism were noted. The average dose was 30 μ g/kg bw/day. There was a statistically significant decrease in ¹³¹I uptake and an increase in PBI of the thyroid. One-hundred and seventy seven women inmates delivered 181 infants showing no thyroid-related adverse effects. Four hyperthyroid women became more hyperthyroid. The difficulties with this study were the imprecise estimates of intakes from the diet and fluid consumption of the participating individuals as well as the variable exposure time but the group size and duration of exposure were adequate (Stockton and Thomas, 1978).

Although most individuals who ingest large amounts of iodine remain euthyroid (i.e. have normal thyroid gland function) some will develop hypothyroidism (diminished production of thyroid hormone) with or without goitre, hyperthyroidism (excessive production and/or secretion of thyroid hormones) which can manifest as thyrotoxicosis (inflammation of the gland), and changes in the incidence and types of thyroid malignancies. Very large amounts of iodide may cause iodism, the symptoms of which resemble rhinitis as well as salivary gland swelling, gastrointestinal irritation, acneform dermatitis, metallic taste, gingivitis, increased salivation, conjunctivitis and oedema of eye lids. In children aged between 5-15 years of age, 10 µg/kg/day is considered to be a NOAEL based on thyroid effects (subclinical hypothyroidism with thyroid gland enlargement) (Boyages *et al.* 1989; Chow *et al.* 1991 – cited in ATSDR, 2004).

It has been proposed that excess iodide intake may be a contributing factor in the development of autoimmune thyroiditis in people who are vulnerable (Brown and Bagchi 1992; Foley 1992; Rose *et al.* 1997, 2002; Safran *et al.* 1987); however, evidence to support this in humans is incomplete.

3.3.3.2 Neurotoxicity

Iodine-induced hypothyroidism in sensitive populations including foetuses, newborn infants, and individuals who have thyroiditis has the potential to produce neurological effects. This is particularly applicable to the foetus and newborn infants as thyroid hormones are essential to the development of the neuromuscular system and brain. An iodine-induced hypothyroid state can result in delayed or deficient brain and neuromuscular development of the newborn (Boyages 2000b). Iodine-induced hypothyroidism in an older child or adult would be expected to have little or no deleterious effects on the neuromuscular system.

Iodine-induced hyperthyroidism presenting as thyrotoxicosis in sensitive individuals (including those who are initially iodine deficient, those who have thyroid disease, including nodular goitre, Graves' disease, those who have been previously treated with antithyroid drugs, and those who have developed thyrotoxicosis from amiodarone or interferon-alpha treatments (Roti and Uberti, 2001)) may experience neuromuscular disorders, including myopathy, periodic paralysis, myasthenia gravis, peripheral neuropathy, tremor, and chorea (Boyages 2000a).

3.3.3.3 Reproductive and developmental toxicity

Chronic exposure to excess iodine has been shown to disrupt reproductive function secondary to thyroid gland dysfunction, including inducing changes in the menstrual cycle, including menorrhagia (excessive uterine bleeding) and anovulation (no ovulation); spontaneous abortions, stillbirths, and premature births have also been associated with hypothyroidism (Longcope, 2000a).

Reproductive impairments associated with hyperthyroidism include amenorrhea (no uterine bleeding), alterations in gonadotropin release and sex hormone-binding globulin (SHBG), and changes in the levels and metabolism of steroid hormones in both females and males (Longcope, 2000b).

Exposure to iodine may give rise to developmental defects secondary to thyroid gland dysfunction (Boyages, 2000a, 2000b). Hypothyroidism may be associated with impairment in neurological development of the foetus or growth retardation (Boyages, 2000a, 2000b; Snyder, 2000a).

Hyperthyroidism has been associated with accelerated growth linked to accelerated pituitary growth hormone turnover or a direct effect of thyroid hormone on bone maturation and growth (Snyder, 2000b). In mares administered 48-432 mg I/day during pregnancy and lactation produced foals with disturbed metabolism, oesteopetrosis of the long bones of the legs and increased serum alkaline phosphatase levels (Silva et al., 1987 – cited in EC 2002).

3.3.2.4 Carcinogenicity

The American Conference of Governmental Industrial Hygienists (ACGIH) has classified iodine as A4 - not classifiable as a human carcinogen. IARC has not classified non-radioactive iodine.

The results from several epidemiology studies suggest that increased iodide intake may be a risk factor for thyroid cancer in certain populations, in particular, those that are iodine-deficient (Bacher-Stier et al. 1997; Harach and Williams 1995; Franceschi 1998; Franceschi and Dal Maso 1999). Studies of populations in which iodine intakes are sufficient have not found significant associations between iodine intake and thyroid cancer (Horn-Ross et al. 2001; Kolonel et al. 1990).

A LOAEL of 3.5 μg/kg bw/day has been identified based on thyroid cancer prevalence in Salta, Argentina, an endemic goiter area (Harach and Williams 1995; Bacher-Stier et al. 1997).

3.4 Animal toxicity studies

Laboratory animals, poultry, pigs and cattle have a high tolerance to large iodine intakes. Animal data are of limited value because of species differences in basal metabolic rate and in iodine metabolism (US Food and Nutrition Board, 2001).

3.4.1 Toxicokinetics

Rapid absorption of iodine vapour following inhalation exposure observed in humans is supported by studies in rats, mice, dogs and sheep (Willard and Bair, 1961; Bair, 1963). Compounds of iodine were also seen to be rapidly absorbed in monkeys when inhaled as vapours or aerosols, with a half-life of 10 min (Thieblemount et al., 1965; Perrault et al., 1967 – cited in ATSDR, 2004).

ADME data from animal studies for iodine exposure via the gastro-intestinal tract, were not apparent from the reviews identified during the literature search.

3.4.2 Acute toxicity

The acute oral LD_{50} for iodine in rats is 14 g/kg of body weight. In the mouse the LD_{50} is 14 g/kg of body weight and in the rabbit, 10g/kg body weight (HSDB)⁴.

3.4.3 Repeat dose toxicity

3.4.3.1 Systemic toxicity

A number of experimental studies on the effects of chronic exposure to excess iodine on thyroid function have been reported, with representative studies from different species summarised below;

- Two strains of chickens (CS and OS), genetically vulnerable to autoimmune thyroiditis, were given either 20 or 200 mg KI/L in their drinking water for the first 10 weeks of their lives. At both levels the incidence of the disease was increased as shown histopathologically, and also by measurements of T3, T4 and thyroglobulin antibody titres (Bagchi *et al.*, 1985).
- In female Wistar rats administered diets containing iodine concentrations of between 0.015 and 0.23 mg/kg bw/day for 10 weeks, significantly enlarged thyroids were found at doses of 0.15 and 0.23 mg/kg bw/day, with a dose-dependent increase at all doses (Fischer et al., 1989).
- Newton and Clawson (1974 cited in ATSDR, 2004) reported a dose-dependent increase in thyroid weights of pigs administered iodine at concentrations between 3 and 218 mg/kg bw/day.
- Female calves fed iodine at concentrations between 0.011 and 3.96 mg/kg feed twice daily for 5 weeks from day 4 of age showed a significant decrease in body weight gain at the highest dose; food intake was also decreased. Haematological changes (decreased packed cell volume) and clinical signs of nasal discharge and lacrimation were noted in the high dose and two highest dose groups respectively (Jenkins and Hidiroglou, 1990).
- A NOAEL of 10mg/L for the most sensitive endpoint in rats of thyroid hormone imbalance: decrease in T3 levels and increase in T4/T3 ratio (100 day treatment) has been proposed (Sherer et al., 1991). When considering the use of rat models, it should be noted that rats are much more sensitive to thyroid hormone imbalance than humans (requiring around 10x more T4/kg than humans).

3.4.3.2 Reproductive and developmental toxicity

Arrington and colleagues investigated the reproductive and developmental toxicity of iodine in a series of studies;

• Iodine administered to pregnant Long-Evans rats at a concentration of 2500 mg/kg in the diet for 12 days in the latter part of gestation was associated with an increased incidence of death in the neonates; <10% of the neonates survived for more than 3 days. Length of labour (parturition) was also increased (Arrington et al., 1965).

⁴ http://toxnet.nlm.nih.gov/cgi-bin/sis/search/a?dbs+hsdb:@term+@DOCNO+34

- Syrian hamster pups from mothers fed iodine at 2500 mg/kg in the diet for 12 days in the latter part of gestation showed decreased feed intake (10%) and weaning weights at 21 days were significantly less than controls (Arrington et al., 1965).
- Pups from pregnant rabbits (Dutch and New Zealand) fed iodine at concentrations between 250 and 1000 mg/kg feed for 2-5 days before parturition showed decreased survival rates (Arrington et al., 1965).
- Pregnant pigs receiving diets containing 1500 or 2500 mg iodine/kg feed for the 30 days prior to parturition delivered litters that were unaffected by dietary levels of iodine that were toxic to rabbits and rats (Arrington et al., 1965).

In female rats administered 0, 500, 1000, 1500 and 2000 mg KI/kg diet throughout gestation, lactation and weaning, pup survival was reduced from 93% in controls to 16% in rats given the highest dose; milk secretion was also diminished. There were no adverse effects on ovulation rate, implantation rate and foetal development (Ammermann *et al*, 1964 – cited in EC, 2002). Brain enzymes of pups from pregnant rats administered 11 mg KI/day in their drinking water (37 mg/kg bw/day) showed transient increases in glutamate dehydrogenase and transient decreases in succinate dehydrogenase. Phosphofructokinase and malate enzymes were increased, however hexokinases were unaffected. Serum T4 levels were also unchanged compared to controls (Morales de Villalobos *et al*, 1986 – cited in EC, 2002).

In further studies a NOAEL of 10 mg/kg bw/day has been derived for reproductive and developmental toxicity in rats administered iodine by oral gavage (based on no observed toxicity at any dose level). A NOAEL for parental toxicity of 10 mg/kg bw/day was also established (based on no supported changes at any dose level) (EC, 2002).

Mares given 48-432 mg I/day during pregnancy and lactation produced foals with disturbed metabolism. The long bones of the legs of the foals showed osteopetrosis. Serum phosphate and alkaline phosphatase levels were increased (Silva *et al.*, 1987).

3.4.3.3 Carcinogenicity

Metaplasia of the thyroid was reported in rats given potassium iodide in their drinking water for two years (dose not quoted by authors). This was thought to occur through a non-genotoxic proliferation dependent mechanism (EVM, 2002

3.4.5 In vitro toxicity studies

The mutagenicity data for iodine are generally negative; iodine has been shown to be non-mutagenic using the mouse (TK \pm) lymphoma assay and no induction of unscheduled DNA synthesis was seen in SHE cells.

3.5 Vulnerable populations

Individuals identified as most vulnerable to iodine-induced toxicity in the form of hypothyroidism are shown in Table 7 below:

Table 7 Risk groups for iodine-induced hypothyroidism

| Risk group / subgroup | | | |
|------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| No underlying thyroid disease | | | |
| Foetus and neonate, mostly preterm | Secondary to transplacental passage of iodine or exposure of neonate to topical or parenteral iodine-rich substances | | |
| Infant | Occasionally reported in infants drinking iodine-rich water (China) | | |
| Adult | In Japanese subjects with high iodine intake where Hashimoto thyroiditis has been excluded | | |
| Elderly | Reported in elderly subjects with and without possible defective organification and autoimmune thyroiditis | | |
| Chronic non-thyroid illness | Cystic fibrosis | | |
| | Chronic lung disease | | |
| | Chronic dialysis treatment | | |
| | Thalassaemia major | | |
| | Anorexia nervosa | | |
| Underlying thyroid disease | | | |
| | Hashimoto thyroiditis | | |
| | Euthyroid patients previously treated for Graves' disease with ¹³¹ I, thyroidectomy, or antithyroid drugs | | |
| | Subclinical hypothyroidism (particularly the elderly) | | |
| | After transient postpartum thyroiditis | | |
| | After subacute painful thyroiditis | | |
| | After hemithyroidectomy for benign nodules | | |
| | Euthyroid patients with a previous episode of amiodarone-induced destructive thyrotoxicosis | | |
| | Euthyroid patients with a previous episode of interferon-induced thyroid disorders | | |
| | Patients receiving lithium therapy | | |

Source WHO, 2009

3.6 Toxicity of organoiodides produced as DBPs

3.6.1 Formation and occurrence of iodinated by-products (I-DBPs)

When present in water, either at background levels or when used as a disinfectant, iodine has the ability to form I-DBPs. These have been identified in chloraminated drinking-water in the USA (Weinberg et al., 2002) and include:

- iodoacetic acid;
- bromoiodacetic acid;
- (Z)-3-bromo-3-iodopropenoic acid;
- (E)-3-bromo-3-iodopropenoic acid; and
- (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid.

In addition, iodinated trihalomethanes (I-THMs) identified in chlorinated and chloraminated drinking water (Richardson *et al.*, 2007) have been identified as:

- dichloroiodomethane;
- bromochloroiodomethane;
- dibromoiodomethane;
- chlorodiiodomethane;
- bromodiiodomethane; and
- iodoform.

When chloramine or chlorine is used as a disinfectant, these compounds are usually present in very low concentrations (fractional parts per billion) due to the low background presence of iodide in natural waters.

Smith *et al.* (2010) compared the formation of DBPs from a number of iodine-based disinfectants (used at the manufacturer's recommended levels) to chlorination and chloramination under overdosing conditions. The authors reported the following findings:

- the predominant THM formed during iodination was iodoform, and chloroform during chlorination or chloramination;
- THM formation increased with pH during chlorination but was only slightly elevated at around neutral pH during iodination;
- use of iodine tincture was associated with higher levels of iodoform than with iodine tablets;
- iodoform formation with iodine tincture was 20-60% (on a molar basis) of chloroform formation during chlorination;
- total organic iodide (TOI) formation was twice that of total organic chlorine (TOCI);
- iodoacetic acid, diiodoacetic acid, and other iodo-acids were also formed with iodine tincture treatment, but at levels <11% of iodoform.
- a POU device combining an iodinated anion exchange resin with activated carbon post-treatment, indicated minimal formation of I-DBPs, no iodine residual and N-nitrosamine formation below 4 ng/L after the first few flushes of water.

3.6.2 Toxicological evaluations of iodinated by-products

Concern has arisen regarding I-DBPs as they are considered, on current evidence, to be of greater toxicological concern than their brominated and chlorinated analogues (Richardson *et al.*, 2007). However it should be noted that this view is predominantly based on findings from a very limited dataset of *in vitro* cytotoxicity and genotoxicity assays, which are described below; the applicability of findings from in vitro cytotoxicity and genotoxicity assays to humans has not been established at present. A dataset of basic toxicological information on I-DBPs, as presented for iodine, is not available at the current time. An exception to this is that iodoform has been tested in NTP bioassays and was not carcinogenic under test conditions. (NCI, 1978)

Following the identification of iodoacids and iodo-THMs in chloraminated and chlorinated drinking waters in the US (section 2.2.6) Richardson $et\ al\ (2008)$ assessed the cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of five iodoacids (iodoacetic acid, bromoiodoacetic acid, (Z)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid, and (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid) and two iodo-THMs (dichloroiodomethane and bromochloroiodomethane) using $in\ vitro$ assays with Chinese Hamster Ovary (CHO) cells.

The chronic cytotoxicity of the compounds measured in the study were ranked and compared to other iodinated compounds by the authors. This resulted in a ranking order as follows:

iodoacetic acid > (E)-3-bromo-2-iodopropenoic acid > iodoform > (E)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid> (E)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-bromochloroiodomethane> (E)-2-iodo-3-bromochloroiodomethane> (E)-2-iodo-3-bromochloroiodomethane> (E)-2-iodo-3-bromochloroiodomethane> (E)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-bromochloroiodomethane> (E)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid > (E)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid > (E)-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic

With the exception of iodoform, the iodo-THMs were much less cytotoxic than the iodo-acids.

Of the iodo-compounds analysed, 7 were genotoxic; their rank order was iodoacetic acid>> diiodoacetic acid > chlorodiiodomethane > bromoiodoacetic acid > E-2-iodo-3-methylbutenedioic acid > (E)-3-bromo-3-iodo-propenoic acid > (E)-3-bromo-2-iodopropenoic acid. The authors reported that, in general, compounds containing an iodo-group had enhanced mammalian cell cytotoxicity and genotoxicity as compared to their brominated and chlorinated analogues.

In the study described previously (section 3.6.1) Smith et al. (2010) compared the cytotoxicity of THMs in four natural waters treated with different disinfectants (free chlorine, 20mM; monochloramine, 20mM; iodine tincture, 72 mM elemental iodine and 172mM potassium iodide; Personal POU treatment unit.). THMs formed following treatment with iodine tincture were associated with between 19-92 times higher cytotoxicity than for chlorination, with toxicity being driven by total organic iodine (TOI) content of the water samples. The cytotoxicity of THMs formed with iodine tablet treatment was around 40% lower than for treatment with iodine tincture. The authors estimated that from an exposure perspective, chlorination may be preferable to iodination for long-term disinfection, where comparable degrees of disinfection are achieved. Use of the personal POU treatment unit was also associated with THM formation, with associated cytotoxicity around 10% of that with iodine tincture, but 6-fold higher than for chlorination, with no iodine residuals apparent.

The authors highlight the importance of considering all I-DBPs when evaluating potential risks, with measurement of iodoacids, in addition to iodofrom as the dominant I-DBP, following iodination. Diiodoacetic acid (DIAA) and iodoacetic acid (IAA) were formed at levels <10% of iodoform

following treatment with iodine tincture. However, IAA has greater cytotoxicity (> 2x) in mammalian cells than iodoform, and is genotoxic which iodoform is not.

3.7 Summary

- Limited data (both human and from animal studies) suggest that the bioavailability of iodine from foods and water is high, with inorganic iodine (usually in the form of iodide) being readily absorbed (92%) from the small intestine. Iodine is rapidly distributed, including across the placenta, and is stored in the thyroid gland for the synthesis of thyroid hormones (T4 and T3). Excess iodine is mainly excreted in the urine, with very small amounts excreted in sweat, faeces and exhaled air and secreted into human breast milk.
- In humans, several mechanisms help regulate iodine levels, to protect against toxicity; these
 include reduced iodine uptake and preferential production of more heavily iodinated thyroid
 hormones. Symptoms of acute iodine toxicity include vomiting and diarrhoea, metabolic
 acidosis, seizure, stupor, delirium and collapse. Sensitising reactions include iodine mumps,
 iododerma and iodine fever.
- Chronic and sub-chronic iodine toxicity in humans includes disruption of thyroid function, leading to hypothyroidism which can present with or without goitre, hyperthyroidism and changes in the incidence and types of thyroid malignancies. Responses of this type are associated with a general high iodine intake or where intervention has taken place to compensate for iodine deficiency. Measures of serum thyroid hormone levels (T3, T4 and TSH) are used as indicators of iodine disturbances in humans.
- Iodine-induced hypothyroidism in humans has the potential to produce neurological effects (delayed or deficient brain and neuromuscular development) in sensitive populations, particularly in the foetus and new-born infants. Hyperthyroidism in humans has been associated with accelerated growth.
- Dysfunction of the thyroid in humans has also been associated with reproductive disruptions including changes in the menstrual cycle, menorrhagia, anovulation, spontaneous abortions, stillbirths and premature births.
- Iodine is not classifiable as a human carcinogen. Chronic iodine exposure has been associated with metaplasia of the thyroid, considered to occur via a non-genotoxic mechanism. Mutagenicity data for iodine are generally negative.
- Acute, sub-chronic and chronic toxicity studies in animals support the findings from human studies.
- The adverse effects associated with high levels of iodine intake are linked to the disruption of thyroid hormone metabolism, the thyroid-pituitary axis and the compensatory mechanisms that exist to protect such metabolism against low or high levels of iodine intake. Previous exposures to iodine and the complex effects of pre-existing thyroid conditions also influence the effects of subsequent exposure.
- A threshold level for inducing thyrotoxicosis has not been established and available data are inadequate to establish a dose-response relationship.
- Vulnerable members of the general population to iodine toxicity include pregnant and lactating women, and neonates.
- Due to limited available evidence, there are uncertainties regarding both the potential for formation of I-DBPs and likely adverse effects at the levels predicted to be formed from use

of iodine as a drinking-water disinfectant. The applicability of findings from in vitro cytotoxicity and genotoxicity assays to humans has not been established at present.



4 Environmental considerations

The oceans are the most important source of natural iodine in the air, water, and soil. Iodine in the oceans enters the air from sea spray or as iodine gases. Once in the air, iodine can combine with water or with particles in the air and can enter the soil and surface water, or land on vegetation when these particles fall to the ground or when it rains. Iodine can remain in soil for a long time because it combines with organic material in the soil. It can also be taken up by plants that grow in the soil. Cows or other animals that eat these plants will take up the iodine in the plants. Iodine that enters surface water can re-enter the air as iodine gases. Iodine can enter the air when coal or fuel oil is burned for energy; however, the amount of iodine that enters the air from these activities is very small compared to the amount that comes from the oceans.

Environmental considerations are largely beyond the scope of this report, however, as noted in Table 7, the impact of release of iodine into the environment to 'non-target' organisms should be considered.

Table 7. Environmental toxicity of iodine to 'non-target' species

| Group of organisms | | Test compound | L(E)C ₅₀ | NOEC | |
|----------------------|--|----------------|---------------------|-----------|-------------------|
| Fish (freshwater) | Bluegill sunfish (Lepomis macrochirus) | Iodine (99.8%) | 0.61 mg/L | 0.16 mg/L | Highly toxic |
| Invertebrates | Water flea (Daphnia magna) | Iodine (99.8%) | 0.33 mg/L | 0.09 mg/L | Very highly toxic |

Reproduced from US EPA (2006)

5. Discussion

The use of iodine for water disinfection compared to other water disinfectants should be considered in terms of risk versus benefit. Known issues of water quality in many parts of the world necessitate additional measures to ensure potability. The risk of enteric infection should therefore be weighed against the risk for, and severity of, acquiring thyroid disease from exposure to iodine over a short-and long-term period of exposure, as well as alternative disinfection options.

Ideally a water treatment product (or combination of products) should be effective against all three classes of pathogens, i.e. bacteria, viruses and protozoa. The evidence presented in this review indicates that iodine is most effective against bacteria, has acceptable effectiveness against viruses and some but less effectiveness against some protozoans. Higher dosages and longer contact times will be required when used as a disinfectant against protozoan cysts such as *Giardia*. Iodine is not effective against *Cryptosporidium oocysts* at practical CT values. At the time of this publication, iodine has not been tested against WHO HWT performance target and no evaluations have been carried out on the health impacts in low-income settings with microbially contaminated drinkingwater.

From a disinfection perspective, iodine offers some advantages over chlorine:

- Water treatment needs little supervision, is simple and cost effective (although more expensive than chlorine);
- Iodine may provide superior disinfection to chlorine for water of poor quality⁵ (Backer and Hollowell, 2000).

At the household level there are a number of additional considerations, beyond efficacy, for determining whether any product, including iodine will protect against health. Achieving health gains from household water treatment requires products to be used correctly and consistently, and thus clear product information and use instructions are important. In addition, user preferences, supply chains and availability and cost are important factors to consider. Products such as iodine which require a reliable supply chain can be problematic in resource-limited settings where such systems are not in place.

The lack of knowledge on long-term toxic effects of iodine consumption, impedes the use of iodine for disinfection of municipal or community supplies. Considerable controversy exists about the maximal 'safe' dietary dose of iodine (in the range of 500 to $1000~\mu g$ /day in healthy adults), and the maximum 'safe' period of consumption for iodine treated water. Although a number of studies have been carried out, the data is not adequate to establish a linear and temporal dose response between iodine intake and altered thyroid function (Backer and Hollowell, 2000).

Current POU water disinfection devices that are both effective in terms of disinfection and can achieve low residual levels (0.01 mg/L; 0.01 ppm) of iodine (such as triiodinated resins including a granular activated charcoal), are considered to be 'safe' from a toxicological perspective to use for long periods of time in euthyroid individuals (see Table 6). Assuming drinking water consumption in

⁻

⁵ The reduced overall reactivity of iodine prompts slower reactions with organic material and thus a lower disinfectant demand. The low reactivity with organic nitrogenous contaminants results in greater residual levels.

an adult of 2L per day, residual iodine at this level would result in intakes of around 0.02 mg/day. This is well below the low end range of the recommended upper limit of 0.5 mg/day (500 μg/day; CRN, 2013) even allowing for greater consumption of water and/or intake of iodine from other sources. It is also low in comparison to the AI of 0.15 mg/day for an adult recommended by EFSA (2014). However, for those disinfection devices/methods that produce higher (>1 mg/L) residual iodine levels (such as iodine tablets which leave residual concentrations from 8-16 mg/L), intake of 2L of purified water per day would result in intakes of up to 32 mg/day, exceeding the recommended upper limit. Advice is given to limit the use of such devices to a few months (Backer and Hollowell, 2000; WHO, 2011b). Current evidence (outlined in section 3.3) suggests that intake at levels of 18 mg/day and above are associated with changes to serum T4 and TSH levels and TSH response to TRH (Gardner *et al.*, 1988). Although no significant symptoms of thyroid dysfunction were associated with these biochemical changes, as this study was conducted over a two-week period it is unclear if thyroid dysfunction would become apparent with prolonged exposure. Supporting evidence from a study of Peace Corps volunteers (Pearce *et al.*, 2002) which showed a positive relationship between thyroid dysfunction and intake of iodine at 50 mg/day over 32 months, suggests that this would occur.

Iodine use for water disinfection is therefore **not recommended for high-risk members of the population** including:

- Infants and young children;
- Pregnant women (the foetus is vulnerable to goitre);
- Individuals with known hypersensitivity to iodine;
- Individuals with a history or strong family history of thyroid disease; and
- Individuals from areas of severe iodine deficiency (may lead to hyperthyroidism).

In summary, the current evidence indicates that:

- As a drinking-water disinfectant, iodine can be most effective against bacteria. Iodine is less
 effective against viruses and least effective against protozoa. Based on the information
 presented in table 5, iodine solutions would not meet the WHO minimum performance
 recommendations for point of use treatment products, while iodine resins (without filters)
 could achieve the minimum performance recommendations for two of the three pathogen
 classes (bacteria and viruses);
- Effectiveness is impacted by the temperature, concentration, contact time, pH and organic content of water, however this is to a lesser extent than for chlorine. In addition the effectiveness of individual disinfectant products will vary according to manufacturing processes and related quality management;
- Higher dosages and longer contact times will be required when used as a disinfectant against protozoan cysts; iodine shows some effectiveness against Giardia cysts, but does not appear to be effective against *Cryptosporidium* oocysts.

The potential toxicity associated with iodine consumption from drinking water will be variable depending on the method employed for disinfection and individual susceptibility. When considering to use iodine as a drinking-water disinfectant compared to other water disinfectants, recommendations should be considered in the context of overall benefits versus harm from potential iodine toxicity and ingestion of contaminated water, as outlined below:

• for euthyroid individuals using resin-based disinfection that result in low residual concentrations of iodine (e.g. those using resins with charcoal filters), few adverse effects are

- anticipated. Although there is insufficient evidence to support long-term use of resin-based disinfectants, it is anticipated that these devices could be used over extended periods of time.
- for euthyroid individuals using other iodine disinfection techniques that result in higher residual concentrations of iodine (e.g. solution or tablets and resins without charcoal filters), use should be restricted to as short a period of time as possible. If longer term use of a disinfectant is needed, another disinfectant should be utilised;
- for high-risk members of the population, water disinfection with iodine is not recommended and an alternative disinfectant should be utilised. However, disinfection should not be compromised due to the public health significance of microbially unsafe water, and therefore if iodine is the only disinfectant available, use should be limited to a short of a time as possible and an alternative disinfectant sought.

On the basis of limited effectiveness against viruses and particularly protozoa, the use of iodine products may be appropriate in targeted situations where the causative agent is known. For instance, iodine is effective against bacteria, and could be used in a cholera outbreak. However, where the causative disease agent is unknown, use should ideally be combined with another household treatment method to provide comprehensive protection.

6 References

Ader AW, Paul TL, Reinhardt W, et al. 1988. Effect of mouth rinsing with two polyvinylpyrrolidoneiodine mixtures on iodine absorption and thyroid function. J Clin Endocrinol Metab., 66(3), 632-635.

AFSSA (Agence Française de Sécurité Sanitaire des Aliments) (2001). Report from the AFSSA Expert Committee on Human Nutrition. Vitamin and mineral fortification of commonly eaten foods: meeting the nutritional and safety needs of the consumer. 8 November 2001 (transcripted version – 15 January 2002). Case No. 2000-SA-0239. Annex 4b, p 15.[cited in EFSA, 2014].

Ammermann CB, et al. (1964). Reproduction and lactation in rats fed excessive iodine. J Nutr 84: 107-112.

Andersen S, Pedersen KM, Iversen F, et al. (2008) Naturally occurring iodine in humic substances in drinking water in Denmark is bioavailable and determines population iodine intake. British Journal of Nutrition, 99, 319-325.

Andersson M, Karumbunathan V, Zimmermann MB (2012) Global Iodine Status in 2011 and Trends over the Past Decade1–3. The Journal of Nutrition, doi: 10.3945/jn.111.149393. Available from: http://jn.nutrition.org/content/early/2012/02/28/jn.111.149393.full.pdf (accessed February 2016).

Arrington LR, Taylor RN, Ammerman CB, et al. (1965) Effects of excess dietary iodine upon rabbits, hamsters, rats and swine. J Nutr 87:394-398.

ATSDR (2004) Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease Registry. Toxicological Profile for Iodine. Available from: http://www.atsdr.cdc.gov/toxprofiles/tp.asp?id=479&tid=85 (accessed Feb 2015).

Atwater JE, Sauer RL, Schultz JR. (1996) Numerical simulation of iodine speciation in relation to water disinfection aboard manned spacecraft I. Equilibria. J Environ Sci Health, A31. 1965-1979.

Bacher-Stier C, Riccabona G, Totsch M, et al. (1997) Incidence and clinical characteristics of thyroid carcinoma after iodine prophylaxis in an endemic goiter country. Thyroid 7(5),733-741.

Backer H and Hollowell H. (2000) Use of Iodine for Water Disinfection: Iodine Toxicity and Maximum Recommended Dose. Environ Health Perspect., 108, 679-684.

Bagchi N, Brown TR, Urdanivia E, et al. (1985) Induction of autoimmune thyroiditis in chickens by dietary iodine. Science 230:325-327.

Baltisberger BL, Minder CE, Burgi H. (1995) Decrease of incidence of toxic nodular goitre in a region of Switzerland after full correction of mild iodine deficiency. Eur J Endocrinol., 132, 546-549.

Black A and Hounam RF. (1968) Penetration of iodine vapour through the nose and mouth and the clearance and metabolism of the deposited iodine. Ann Occup Hyg., 11, 209-225.

Black AP, Kinman RN, Keirn MA, et al. (1970) The disinfection of swimming pool waters. Part I: Comparison of iodine and chlorine as swimming pool disinfectants. Am J Public Health Nations Health, 60(3), 535–545.

Black A, Kinman R, Thomas W, et al. (1965) Use of iodine for disinfection. J Am Water Works Asscoc. 57, 1401-1421.

Black AP, Lackey JB and EW Lackey. (1959). Effectiveness of iodine for the disinfection of swimming pool water. Am J Public Health Nations Health, 49(8), 1060–1068.

Book SA, Goldman M. (1975). Thyroidal radioiodine exposure of the fetus. Health Phys 29:874-877 [cited in ATSDR, 2004].

Boyages SC. 2000a. The neuromuscular system and brain in hypothyroidism. In: Braverman LE,

Utiger RD, eds. Werner and Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. 8 ed. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott-Raven, 803-810.

Boyages SC. (2000b). The neuromuscular system and brain in thyrotoxicosis. In: Braverman LE,

Utiger RD, eds. Werner and Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. 8th ed. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott-Raven, 631-633.

Boyages SC, Bloot AM, Maberly GF, et al. (1989) Thyroid autoimmunity in endemic goitre caused by excessive iodine intake. Clin Endocrinol., 31, 452-465.

Brown TR and Bagchi N. (1992) The role of iodine in the development of autoimmune thyroiditis. Int Rev Immunol., 9, 167-182.

Bryan, P. E., L. N. Kyzminski, F. M. Sawyer, and T. H. Feng. (1973) Taste thresholds of halogens in water. Journal American Water Works Association 54(5):363-368.

Butkus MA, Starke JA, Bowman DD, Labare M, Fogarty EA, Lucio-Forster A, Barbi J, Jenkins MB, Pavlo M. (2005) Do iodine water purification tablets provide an effective barrier against Cryptosporidium parvum? Mil Med. 170(1):83-6.

Cancho B, Ventura F, Galceran M. et al. (2000) Determination, Synthesis and Survey of Iodinated Trihalomethanes in Water Treatment Process. Water Research 34(13), 3380-3390.

Cavalieri RR. (1997) Iodine metabolism and thyroid physiology: Current concepts. Thyroid 7(2), 177 181.

Chambers CW, Kabler PW, Malaney G, Bryant A. (1952) Iodine as a Bactericide. Soap and Sanitary Chemicals, 28(10): 149 – 151.

Chang S, Morris J. (1953) Elemental iodine as a disinfectant for drinking water. Ind Eng Chem., 45, 1009-1012.

Chang SL. (1968) Waterborne viral infections and their prevention. Bull. Org. mond Santé., 38, 401-414

Chang SL. (1966) Iodination of water (Yodacion del agua). Bol Ofic Sanit Panem., 61, 317-324.

Chang SL. (1958) The use of active iodine as a water disinfectant. J Am Pharmac Assoc., 47,417-423.

Chow CC, Phillips DIW, Lazarus JH, et al. (1991) Effect of low dose iodide supplementation on thyroid function in potentially susceptible subjects: Are dietary iodide levels in Britain acceptable? Clin Endocrinol., 34, 413-416.

Clarke NA, Berg G, Kabler PW, et al. (1964) Human enteric viruses in water: source, survival, and r

CRN (2013) Council for Responsible Nutrition *Vitamin and Mineral Safety* 3rd Edition. Available from: http://www.crnusa.org/safety/CRN-SafetyBook-3rdEdition-2014-fullbook.pdf (accessed feb 2015)

Defra (2009) REVIEW OF THE CURRENT TOXICOLOGICAL AND OCCURRENCE INFORMATION AVAILABLE ON IODINATED DISINFECTION BY-PRODUCTS Report No.: DEFRA 7883.03 (DWI 70/2/233). Available from: http://dwi.defra.gov.uk/research/completed-research/reports/dwi70_2_233.pdf (accessed Feb 2015)

EC (2002) European Commission Scientific Committee on Food. Opinion of the Scientific Committee on Food on the Tolerable Upper Intake Level of Iodine. Available from:

http://dwi.defra.gov.uk/research/completed-research/reports/dwi70_2_233.pdf (accessed Feb 2015)

EFSA (2014) Scientific Opinion on Dietary Reference Values for iodine. EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies (NDA). EFSA Journal 2014;12(5):3660. Available from: http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3660.htm (accessed Feb 2015).

Ellis KV and HBRJ van Vree (1989). Iodine used as a water disinfectant in turbid waters. Water Res., 23, 671-676.

Ellis KV, Cotton AP, MA Khowaja. (1993) Iodine disinfection of poor quality waters. Water Research, 27(3), 369–375.

Evans TC, Kretzschmar RM, Hodges RE, et al. (1967) Radioiodine uptake studies of the human fetal thyroid. J Nucl Med., 8,157-165.

EVM (2003) Expert Group on Vitamins and Minerals. Risk Assessment Iodine. Available from: http://cot.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/vitmin2003.pdf (accessed Feb 2015)

Fina LR, Hassouna N, Horacek GL, et al. (1982). Viricidal capability of resin triiodide demand type disinfectant. Appl Environ Microbiol., 44,1370-1373.

Fischer PWF, Campbell JS, Giroux A. (1989) Effect of dietary iodine on autoimmune thyroiditis in the BB Wistar rat. J Nutr 119:502-507.

Fischer WD, Voorhess ML, Gardner LI. (1965) Congenital hypothyroidism in infant maternal I therapy: With a review of hazards of environmental radioiosotope contamination. J Pediatr., 62,132-146.

Foley TP. (1992) The relationship between autoimmune thyroid disease and iodine intake: A review. Endokrynol Pol 43 (Suppl 1):53-69.

Franceschi S. (1998) Iodine intake and thyroid carcinoma-a potential risk factor. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes 106(Suppl 3):S38-S44.

Franceschi S, Dal Maso L. (1999). Hormonal imbalances and thyroid cancers in humans. In: Capen CC, Dybing E, Rice JM, et al., eds. Species differences in thyroid, kidney and urinary bladder carcinogenesis. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer, 33-43.

Freund G, Bird ED, Thomas WC Jr, et al. (1965) Effect of iodinated water on thyroid function. Clin Res Proc., 13,242.

Gardner DF, Centor RM, Utiger RD. (1988) Effects of low dose oral iodide supplementation on thyroid function in normal men. Clin Endocrinol., 28:283–288.

Gazda DB, Lipert RJ, Fritz JS, et al. (2004) Investigation of the iodine-poly (vinylpyrrolidone) interaction employed in the determination of biocidal iodine by colorimetric solid-phase extraction. Analytica Chemica Acta., 510, 41-247.

Gerba CP, Johnson DC, Hasan MN. (1997) Efficacy of iodine water purification tablets against *Cryptosporidium* oocysts and *Giardia* cysts. Wilderness and Environmental Medicine 8, 96-100.

Gibbons RE, Flanagan DT, Schultz JR, et al. (1990) Recent experiences with iodine water disinfection in shuttle. In: 20th Intersoc Conf Environ Syst (Williamsburg, VA).

Gottardi W. (1999) Iodine and disinfection: theoretical study on mode of action, efficiency, stability, and analytical aspects in the aqueous system. Arch Pharm., 332, 151-156.

Gottardi W. (1991) Iodine and iodine compounds. In: Disinfection, sterilization and preservation (Block S, ed). Lea & Febiger, Philadelphia, 152-167.

Handbook of Chemistry and Physics. (1984). Ed. West RC. CRC Press. Boca Raton, Fla.

Harach HR, Williams ED. (1995) Thyroid cancer and thyroiditis in the goitrous region of Salta, Argentina, before and after iodine prophylaxis. Clin Endocrinol 43:701-706.

Haas CN, Kerallus, MG, Brncich DM, et al. (1988) Alteration of Chemical and Disinfectant Properties of Hypochlorite by Sodium, Potassium, and Lithium. Environ. Sci. Technol. 1988, 20, 822-826.

Hays MT. (2001) Estimation of total body iodine content in normal young men. Thyroid 11(7), 671-675.

Hitchens AP. (1922) The emergency treatment of water for drinking purpose. J Milit Surg., 51, 657-663.

Hoehn RC. (1976) Comparative disinfection methods. Journal AWWA., 68. 302.

Horn-Ross PL, Morris JS, Lee M, et al. (2001) Iodine and thyroid cancer risk among women in a multiethnic population: the Bay Area Thyroid Cancer Study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 10(9):979-985.

Institute of Medicine (2001). Food and Nutrition Board. *Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc.* National Academy Press, Washington, DC. Available from: https://www.iom.edu/Reports/2001/Dietary-Reference-Intakes-for-Vitamin-A-Vitamin-K-Arsenic-Boron-Chromium-Copper-Iodine-Iron-Manganese-Molybdenum-Nickel-Silicon-Vanadium-and-Zinc.aspx (accessed Feb 2015).

Jahreis G, Hausmann W, Kiessling G, et al. (2001) Bioavailability of iodine from normal diets rich in dairy products-results of balance studies in women. Exp Clin Endocrinol Diabetes 109(3), 163-167.

Jenkins KJ, Hidiroglou M. (1990). Effects of elevated iodine in milk replacer on calf performance. J Dairy Sci 73:804-807.

Jensen H, Thomas K, Sharp DG.(1980) Inactivation of coxsackieviruses B3 and B5 in water by chlorine. Appl Environ Microbiol. 40(3), 633-40.

Karalekas PC, Kuzminski LN and TH Feng. (1970) Recent developments in the use of iodine for water disinfection. J N Engl Wat Wks Ass., 84, 152-188.

Keirn MA and HD Putnam. (1968) Resistance of Staphylococci to halogens as related to a swimming pool environment. Health Lab Sc., 5, 180.

Kolonel LN, Hankin JH, Wilkens LR, et al. (1990) An epidemiologic study of thyroid cancer in Hawaii. Cancer Causes Control 1:223-234.

Kotloff KL, Nataro JP, Blackwelder DN. et al. (2013) Burden and aetiology of diarrhoeal disease in infants and young children in developing countries (the Global Enteric Multicenter Study, GEMS): a prospective, case-control study. The Lancet, 382 (9888), 209-222.

Larsen PR, Davies TF, Hay ID. (1998) The thyroid gland. In: Wilson JD, Foster DW, Kronenberg HM, et al., eds. Williams textbook of endocrinolgy. Philadelphia, PA: W.B. Saunders Company, 390-515.

Laurberg P, Pedersen KM, Hreidarsson A, et al. (1998) Iodine intake and the pattern of thyroid disorders: a comparative epidemiological study of thyroid abnormalities in the elderly in Iceland and in Jutland, Denmark. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 83, 765-769.

Lengyel I, Epstein IR, Kustin K. (1993) Kinetics of iodine hydrolysis. Inorg. Chem., 32(25), 5880-5882.

Longcope C. 2000a. The male and female reproductive systems in hypothyroidism. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner and Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. 8 Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott-Raven, 824-827.

Longcope C. 2000b. The male and female reproductive systems in thyrotoxicosis. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner and Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. 8 Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott-Raven, 653-658.

Morgan A, Morgan DJ, Arkell GM. (1967a). A study of the retention and subsequent metabolism of inhaled methyl iodide. In. Davies CN, ed. Inhaled Particles and Vapours II. Pergamon Press, Oxford, 309-321.

Morgan A, Morgan DJ, Evans JC. et al. (1967b) Studies on the retention and metabolism of inhaled methyl iodide-II: Metabolism of methyl iodide. Health Phys., 13, 1067-1074.

Morgan A, Morgan DJ, Black A. et al. (1968) A study on the deposition, translocation and excretion of radioiodine inhaled as iodine vapour. Health Phys., 15, 313-322.

Morrison RT, Birkbeck JA, Evans TC, et al. (1963) Radioiodine uptake studies in newborn infants. J Nucl Med., 4, 162-166.

NAP (2001) (The National Academies Press) Dietary Reference Intakes for Vitamin A, Vitamin K, Arsenic, Boron, Chromium, Copper, Iodine, Iron, Manganese, Molybdenum, Nickel, Silicon, Vanadium, and Zinc. Available from: http://www.nap.edu/download.php?record_id=10026# (accessed September 2015).

National Cancer institute (1978) CARCINOGENESIS Technical Report Series No. 110 BIOASSAY OF IODOFORM FOR POSSIBLE CARCINOGENICITY. Available at: https://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/ntp/htdocs/lt_rpts/tr110.pdf

Nelson M, Phillips DIW. (1985) Seasonal variations in dietary iodine intake and thyrotoxicosis. Hum Nutr Appl Nutr., 39A:213-216.

Newton GL, Clawson AJ. (1974) Iodine toxicity: Physiological effects of elevated dietary iodine on pigs. J Anim Sci 39(5):879-884. [cited in ATSDR, 2004].

Ogborn RE, Waggener RE, VanHove E. (1960) Radioactive-iodine concentration in thyroid glands of newborn infants. Pediatrics, 771-776.

Ongerth JE, Johnson RL, MacDonald SC, et al. (1989) Backcountry water treatment to prevent giardiasis. Am J Pub Health, 79, 1633-1637.

Paul T, Meyers B, Witorsch RJ, et al. (1988). The effect of small increases in dietary iodine on thyroid function in euthyroid subjects. Metabolism, 37,121–124.

Pearce EN, Gerber AR, Gootnick DB, et al. (2002) Effect of chronic iodine excess in a cohort of long-term American workers in West Africa. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 87(12), 5499-5502.

Pedersen KM, Laurberg P, Iversen E, et al. (1993) Amelioration of some pregnancy-associated variations in thyroid function by iodine supplementation. Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 77, 1078-1083.

Perrault G, Thieblemont P, Pasquier C, et al. (1967) Cinetique du passage du radioide soluble a travers les epitheliums respiratoires, apres inhalation. Health Phys 13:707-718.

Phillips DI. (1997) Iodine, milk, and the elimination of endemic goitre in Britain: the story of an accidental public health triumph. Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 51, 391-393.

Pond MA and WR Willard. (1937) Emergency iodine sterilization for small samples of drinking water. J Am Water Works Assoc., 20, 1995.

Punyani S, Narayanan P, Singh H, Vasudevan P. (2006) Iodine based water disinfection: A review. Journal of Scientific and Industrial Research, 65: 116 – 120.

Richardson S, Plewa, MJ, Wagner, ED. et al. (2007) Occurrence, genotoxicity, and carcinogenicity of regulated and emerging disinfection by-products in drinking water: A review and roadmap for research. Mutation Research, 636 (1-3), 178-242.

Richardson SD, Fasano F, Ellington JJ. et al. (2008) Occurrence and mammalian cell toxicity of iodinated disinfection byproducts in drinking water. Environ.Sci. Technol., 42, 8330–8338.

Rose NR, Saboori AM, Rasooly L, et al. (1997). The role of iodine in autoimmune thyroiditis. Crit Rev Immunol 17:511-517.

Roti E and Uberti E. (2001) Iodine excess and hyperthyroidism. Thyroid 11(5): 493-500.

Safran M, Paul TL, Roti TL, et al. (1987) Environmental factors affecting autoimmune thyroid disease. Endocrinol Metab Clin N Am 16(2), 327-342.

Sherer TT, Thrall KD, Bull RJ. (1991) Comparison of toxicity induced by iodine and iodide in male and female rats. Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health 31(1): 89-101.

Silva CA, Merkt H, Bergamo PN, Barros SS, Barros CS, Santos MN, Hoppen HO, Heidemann P, Meyer H (1987). Consequences of excess iodide supply in a Thoroughbred stud in southern Brazil. J Reprod Fertil 35 (Suppl): 529-533.

Smith EM, Plewa MJ, Lindell C, Richardson S, Mitch WA. (2010) Comparison of by product formation in waters treated with chlorine and iodine: relevance to point-of-use treatment. Environ. Sci. Techol., 44:8446-8452.

Snyder PJ. (2000a) The pituitary in hypothyroidism. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner and Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. 8 ed. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott-Raven, 836-840.

Snyder PJ. (2000b) The pituitary in thyrotoxicosis. In: Braverman LE, Utiger RD, eds. Werner and Stockton LK, Thomas Jr.WC. (1978) Absence of neonatal goiter during maternal use of iodinated water. Clin. Res., 26, 586A.

Sobsey MD, Oldham CE, McCall DE (1991) Comparative inactivation of hepatitis A virus and other enteroviruses in water by iodine. Water Science and Technology, 7(2), 331-337.

Ingbar's the thyroid: A fundamental and clinical text. 8 ed. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott-Raven, 634-63

Taylor GR and MA Butler. (1982) A comparison of the viracidal properties of chlorine, chlorine dioxide, bromine chloride and iodine. J Hyg, Camb, 89, 321-328.

Technical Information Paper # -31-005-0211 (2011) Iodine disinfection in the use of individual water purification devices. Available from:

http://phc.amedd.army.mil/PHC%20Resource%20Library/Iodine%20Disinfection%20in%20the%20Use%20of%20Individual%20Water%20Purification%20Devices.pdf

Teng W, Shan Z, Teng X, et al. (2006) Effect of iodine intake on thyroid diseases in China. New England Journal of Medicine, 354, 2783-2793.

Thieblemont P, Marble G, Perrault G, et al. (1965) Evaluation de la retention respiratoire et de l'elimination du radioiode apres contamination aerienne du singe. Int J Radiat Biol 9(3):219-231[cited in ATSDR, 2004].

Ubom GA (1991). The Goitre-Soil-Water-Diet Relationship: Case Study in Plateau State, Nigeria. The Science of the Total Environment 107: 1-11.

US EPA (2006) Reregistration eligibility decision for iodine and iodophor complexes. Available from: http://www.epa.gov/opp00001/reregistration/REDs/iodine-red.pdf (accessed Feb 2015).

US Food and Nutrition Board (2001). Dietary Reference Intakes. A report of the Institute of Medicine. Pages 8-1 to 8-27, National Academy Press, Washington, DC.

Van Dilla MA & Fulwyler MJ. (1963) Thyroid metabolism in children and adults using very small (nanocurie) doses of iodine and iodine . Health Phys., 9, 1325-1331.

Van Leeuwen E (1954). Een vorm van genuine hyperthyreose (M. Basedow zonder exophthalmos) na gebruik van gejodeerd brood. Tijdschr Geneesk 98: 81 [cited in EC, 2002].

Vasudevan P & Tandon M. (2010) Antimicrobial properties of iodine based products. Journal of Scientific and Industrial Research. 69: 376 – 383.

Venkobachar C and Jain RK. (1983) Principles and practice of disinfection and sterilization of water. Water Supply , 193-204.

Vergnoux (1915) Examen rapide et sterilization des eaux pour les troupes en champagne. L'Union Pharbaceutique 194-201.

Weinberg, H.S., Krasner, S.W., Richardson, S.D. and Thruston, A.D. (2002). The Occurrence of Disinfection By-Products (DBPs) of Health Concern in Drinking Water: Results of a Nationwide DBP Occurrence Study. EPA/600-02/068. Available from:

http://www.epa.gov/athens/publications/reports/EPA_600_R02_068.pdf (accessed Feb 2015).

White G. (1992) Handbook of chlorination. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold.

WHO (World Health Organisation) (1988). Toxicological evaluation of certain food additives and contaminants. FAS 24, 267-294, WHO, Geneva.

WHO (World Health Organisation) (2001) Assessment of the iodine deficiency disorders and monitoring their elimination. Geneva, World Health Organization (WHO/NHD/01.1). Available from: http://www.who.int/nutrition/publications/en/idd assessment monitoring eliminination.pdf (accessed September 2015).

WHO (World Health Organisation) (2003) Iodine in Drinking-water: Background document for development of WHO *Guidelines for Drinking-water Quality*. Available from: http://www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/dwq/chemicals/iodine.pdf (accessed Feb 2015).

WHO (World Health Organisation) (2011a). Evaluating household water treatment technologies: health based targets and microbiological performance standards. Geneva, Switzerland. http://www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/publications/2011/household_water/en/

WHO (World Health Organisation) (2011b) Guidelines for drinking-water quality, fourth edition. Available from:

http://www.who.int/water_sanitation_health/publications/2011/dwq_guidelines/en/ (accessed Feb 2015).

WHO/FAO (World Health Organization/Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations) (2004). Vitamin and mineral requirements in human nutrition, second edition. Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42716/1/9241546123.pdf (accessed September 2015).

WHO/UNICEF/ICCIDD (World Health Organization/United Nations Children's Fund/International Council for Control of Iodine Deficiency Disorders) (2007). Assessment of iodine deficiency disorders and monitoring their elimination. A guide for programme managers. 108 pp. Available from: http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/43781/1/9789241595827_eng.pdf (accessed February 2016).

Zava TT, Zava DT. (2011). Assessment of Japanese iodine intake based on seaweed consumption in Japan: A literature-based analysis. Thyroid Research 4:14.

Zhao J, Wang P, Shang L, Sullivan KM, van der Haar F and Maberly G, 2000. Endemic goiter associated with high iodine intake. American Journal of Public Health, 90, 1633-1635.

Zimmermann MB and Andersson M (2011) Prevalence of iodine deficiency in Europe in 2010. Annales d'endocrinologie, 72, 164-166.

Appendix 1: Methodology

Two initial literature searches were conducted in November 2013 as follows:

- i) to update the toxicity assessment; and
- ii) to update the efficacy assessment

The search strategy and terms are outlined in Box 1 and 2 respectively, below.

Box 1- Search strategy for toxicity assessment for iodine

((KEY(human OR animal) OR TITLE-ABS-KEY({in vitro} OR {in vivo})) AND DOCTYPE(ar OR re) AND PUBYEAR > 2004) AND ((TITLE-ABS-KEY(toxicokinetic OR irritation OR sensitisation) OR TITLE-ABS-KEY(genotoxicity OR mutagenicity OR carcinogenicity) OR TITLE-ABS-KEY({Acute toxicity} OR {Repeat dose toxicity} OR {Chronic toxicity}) OR TITLE-ABS-KEY({Reproductive toxicity} OR {Developmental toxicity})) AND DOCTYPE(ar OR re) AND PUBYEAR > 2004) AND (((CASREGNUMBER(7553-56-2) AND DOCTYPE(ar OR re) AND PUBYEAR > 2004))

Box 2- Search strategy for efficacy assessment for iodine

(TITLE-ABS-KEY(iodine) AND TITLE-ABS-KEY({drinking water}) OR {potable water}) AND TITLE-ABS-KEY(disinfection OR microorganism OR bacteria OR virus OR protozoa OR antimicrobial OR bactericidal OR bacteriostatic)) AND PUBYEAR > 2004.

Searches were carried out using Scopus and Web of Knowledge databases. Titles and abstracts of journal articles identified from the initial literature searches included 62 papers relating to iodine toxicity and 155 papers relating to iodine efficacy, which were reviewed to inform on their potential relevance to the project. For those titles selected, which were included in the document, papers were obtained in full for review to extract key data. Additional searches were carried out as needed, particularly for identification of 'grey' literature, earlier studies and during the period of document preparation (up to September 2015).